

May 21, 2024

First Report to Court of KSV Restructuring Inc. as Receiver and Manager of certain property, assets and undertakings of Mapleview Developments Ltd., Pace Mapleview Ltd. and 2552741 Ontario Inc.

# Contents

# Page

1.0	Introduction1		
	1.1 Purposes of this Report	2	
	1.2 Restrictions	2	
2.0	Background	2	
	2.1 Debtors	2	
	2.2 The Project	3	
	2.3 Homebuyers	3	
3.0	Creditors	4	
	3.1 Secured Creditors	4	
	3.2 CRA	4	
	3.3 Other Creditors	5	
4.0	Receiver's Preliminary Findings	5	
	4.1 Cash Transfer	5	
	4.2 Terminations of Homebuyer Agreements of Purchase and Sale	5	
5.0	Stalking Horse APS and Sale Process	6	
	5.1 The Stalking Horse Agreement	6	
	5.1.1 Break Fee	9	
	5.2 Sale Process	9	
	5.2.1 Marketing Process	10	
	5.2.2 Qualified Bids	11	
	5.2.3 Selection of Successful Bid	12	
	5.3 Sale Process and Stalking Horse APS Recommendation	12	
6.0	Conclusion	13	

# Appendices

Appendix	Tab
Receivership Order	A
Letter to PGI	B
HCRA Reasons	C
Stalking Horse APS	D
Break Fee Comparison	E



COURT FILE NUMBER: CV-24-00716511-00CL

# ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

BETWEEN:

# KINGSETT MORTGAGE CORPORATION

APPLICANT

# - AND -

# MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. AND 2552741 ONTARIO INC.

#### RESPONDENTS

IN THE MATTER OF AN APPLICATION UNDER SUBSECTION 243(1) OF THE BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT, R.S.C. 1985, C. B-3, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 101 OF THE COURTS OF JUSTICE ACT, R.S.O. 1990, C. C.43, AS AMENDED

# FIRST REPORT OF KSV RESTRUCTURING INC. AS RECEIVER AND MANAGER

# MAY 21, 2024

# **1.0 Introduction**

- 1. Pursuant to an order of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the "Court") made on March 14, 2024 (the "Receivership Order"), KSV Restructuring Inc. ("KSV") was appointed receiver and manager (the "Receiver") of the real property described in Schedule "A" to the Receivership Order (the "Real Property"), and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of the Deposit Monies (as defined below), of Mapleview Developments Ltd. ("Mapleview"), Pace Mapleview Ltd. ("Pace") and 2552741 Ontario Inc. ("255 Ontario" and together with Mapleview and Pace, the "Debtors" and each a "Debtor"), located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out of the Real Property (collectively, the "Property"). A copy of the Receivership Order is attached as Appendix "A".
- 2. Mapleview's principal asset is the Real Property, municipally known as 700-780 Mapleview Drive East, Barrie, Ontario, on which it is developing a residential real estate townhome project (the "Project") known as "Urban North Townhomes".
- 3. Mapleview is the registered owner of the Real Property which it holds for the mutual benefit of Pace and 255 Ontario.

# **1.1** Purposes of this Report

- 1. The purposes of this Report are to:
  - a) provide background information about the Project;
  - b) detail the proposed sale process (the "Sale Process") for the property and assets of the Debtors;
  - summarize the terms of an Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated May 9, 2024 (the "Stalking Horse APS") between the Receiver and Dunsire Homes Inc., (the "Stalking Horse Purchaser"), that, subject to Court approval, will be used as a stalking horse in the Sale Process;
  - d) recommend that this Court issue an order (the "Sale Process Order") approving, among other things:
    - i. the Sale Process; and
    - ii. the Stalking Horse APS solely as the stalking horse bid in the Sale Process, including approving the break fee (the "Break Fee") in favour of the Stalking Horse Purchaser contemplated therein.

# 1.2 Restrictions

- 1. In preparing this Report, the Receiver has relied upon: (i) discussions with the Debtors' management ("Management"); (ii) the Debtor's unaudited financial information; (iii) information provided by KingSett Mortgage Corporation ("KingSett"), the Debtors' principal secured creditor; (iv) discussions with various stakeholders in these proceedings (including their legal representatives); and (v) the receivership application materials (collectively, the "Information").
- 2. The Receiver has not audited or otherwise attempted to verify the accuracy or completeness of the Information in a manner that complies with Canadian Auditing Standards ("CAS") pursuant to the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada Handbook and, accordingly, the Receiver expresses no opinion or other form of assurance as contemplated under the CAS in respect of the Information. Any party wishing to place reliance on the Information should perform its own diligence and the Receiver accepts no responsibility for any reliance placed on the Information in this Report by any party.
- 3. Additional background information regarding the Debtors and the reasons for the appointment of the Receiver are provided in the application materials of KingSett. Copies of the Court materials filed to-date in these proceedings are available on the **Receiver's website** (the "Website").

# 2.0 Background

# 2.1 Debtors

1. Mapleview is a single purpose entity that owns the Real Property on which the Project is being developed. Mapleview holds such Real Property for the mutual benefit of Pace and 255 Ontario.

- 2. Pace is an entity that is an affiliate of the Pace Developments group of companies (collectively, the "Pace Group"). The Pace Group is a residential real estate developer with its head office in Richmond Hill, Ontario. The Receiver understands that the development of the Project was being led by the Pace Group.
- 3. The Receiver understands that the Debtors do not have any employees and that all employees involved with the developing the Project are employed by one or more of the companies within the Pace Group.

# 2.2 The Project

- 1. Urban North Townhomes is a residential townhome project consisting of approximately 1,057 units across six phases, that is being developed on 50 developable acres of land in Barrie, Ontario. Construction at the Project has been halted due to the commencement of the receivership proceedings.
- 2. The Project is being conducted through multiple phases. Construction of Phases I and II is significantly advanced, where sale transactions for approximately 265 of 311 units in Phases I and II have closed, and the remaining 46 units are partially complete.
- 3. Construction has not yet commenced on Phases III, IV, V and VI, although the Receiver understands that lots at Phases III and IV have been partially serviced. The Receiver understands that there are approximately 576 pre-sale homebuyers<sup>1</sup> for the remaining units at Phase I and II and Phases III and IV. There are no pre-sales for Phases V and VI.

#### 2.3 Homebuyers

- 1. The Receiver understands that there are approximately 494 homebuyers of pre-sale units that have not yet closed, of which approximately (i) 173 are homebuyers of freehold units where the deposits were paid directly to Mapleview; and (ii) 321 are homebuyers of stacked condo-townhouse units where deposits were paid into a trust account with Devry Smith Frank LLP ("DSF LLP").
- 2. The Receiver understands that all deposits relating to freehold homes that were paid directly to Mapleview have been spent by Mapleview. The Receiver further understands that certain of the deposits paid into trust were released, but that these deposits are fully insured by an excess condominium deposit insurance provided to the Company by Westmount Guarantee Insurance Company ("Westmount").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> As discussed in Section 4.2 below, the Receiver understands that certain of the pre-sale agreements of purchase and sale were terminated by Mapleview in the weeks prior to the granting of the Receivership Order.

# 3.0 Creditors

# 3.1 Secured Creditors

- 1. The Receiver understands that:
  - a) As more fully detailed in the receivership application materials, KingSett is the principal secured creditor of the Debtors pursuant to various mortgages registered on title to the Real Property. Aside from the property subject to the Transferred Vector Charge (as defined below), KingSett holds the first-priority charge on the Real Property. As at February 1, 2024, KingSett was owed approximately \$47.1 million (interest and costs continue to accrue) (the "KingSett Indebtedness").
  - b) Aggregated Investments Inc. ("AI"), through MarshallZehr Group Inc. ("MarshallZehr") as the bare trustee of its rights under the charges, is the sole beneficial owner of the second-ranking mortgage charge (behind KingSett) registered on title to certain of the Real Property (the "AI Mortgage"). MarshallZehr also holds two other charges. As at the date of the Receivership Order, MarshallZehr was owed approximately \$99 million in respect of its second, third and fourth-ranking mortgages (interest and costs continue to accrue in respect of each mortgage) (the "MarshallZehr Mortgages").
  - c) Prior to the date of the Receivership Order, Vector Financial Services Limited had a first-priority charge on PIN 58091-4802, which is included in the Real Property, in the principal amount of \$3,285,000 (the "Transferred Vector Charge").
  - d) Westmount has made available to Mapleview a surety facility in the amount of \$5 million in respect of the deposit monies received from the pre-sale purchasers of the non-freehold townhomes being developed on the Real Property (the "Deposit Monies"). Westmount's security charge is subordinate to KingSett and MarshallZehr (and is not registered on title to certain portions of the Real Property, including the Real Property that is subject to the Transferred Vector Charge), except as against the Deposit Monies held in trust at DSF LLP, on which it has a first ranking charge. As provided in the Receivership Order, the Deposit Monies are excluded from the definition of "Property" over which the Receiver has been appointed.
- 2. In addition to the above, a number of parties who provided services to the Project have registered construction liens on the Real Property (the "Construction Liens"), including construction trades and real estate consultants. The Receiver is continuing to review and assess the Construction Liens.

# 3.2 CRA

1. The Receiver understands that Mapleview collected HST on the sales of the 266 closed townhomes, of which approximately \$7.3 million was not remitted to the Canada Revenue Agency ("CRA").

# 3.3 Other Creditors

- 1. Based on the Debtors' books and records, as at the date of the Receivership Order, the Debtors' other pre-filing obligations total approximately \$91.7 million. These amounts include:
  - a) approximately \$57.3 million owing to MarshallZehr for unsecured amounts; and
  - b) approximately \$34.4 million owing to other creditors, including construction contractors and other vendors.

# 4.0 Receiver's Preliminary Findings

# 4.1 Cash Transfer

- 1. As at the date of the Receivership Order, Mapleview held seven accounts with Royal Bank of Canada (each, an "Account" and together the "Accounts").
- 2. Immediately after the Receivership Order was granted, the Receiver requested that Management provide the Receiver with information regarding the Accounts, including recent bank statements, so that the Receiver could determine the cash balances in each of the Accounts.
- 3. Upon preliminary review of the bank statements, the Receiver noted that a transfer of \$200,000 was made from an Account on March 19, 2024 (the "Transfer"). Given that the Transfer occurred after the date of the service of the receivership application (being March 14, 2024) and two days prior to the date of the Receivership Order (March 21, 2024), the Receiver inquired with Management regarding the nature of the Transfer.
- 4. Upon review of the information provided by Management, the Receiver noted that the Transfer was made to Pace Group Investments Inc. ("PGI"), an entity within the Pace Group. On April 3, 2024, the Receiver's counsel sent a letter to PGI requesting that PGI return the funds. A copy of this letter is attached as Appendix "B".
- 5. On April 11, 2024, PGI advised that it would return \$200,000 to the Mapleview estate by April 30, 2024. As of the date of this Report, PGI has not returned the funds. In the event that the funds are not returned in the near term, the Receiver may seek a Court order requiring same.

# 4.2 Terminations of Homebuyer Agreements of Purchase and Sale

 An investigation is being conducted by the Home Construction Regulatory Authority ("HCRA") into the conduct of Mapleview regarding unlawfully terminating dozens of agreements of purchase and sale and misleading 33 purchasers to unethically extract over \$3 million from them. The HCRA alleges that when it looked into the purchasers' concerns, Mapleview altered most of the pre-sale agreements and provided fake versions to the HCRA. A copy of the reasons issued by the HCRA on November 20, 2023 is attached as Appendix "C". The Receiver understands that the Company disputes HCRA's findings.

- 2. On or around April 5, 2024, Management advised the Receiver that it had terminated approximately 78 homebuyer agreements of purchase and sale (the "Terminated APSs") related to pre-sales, primarily in Phases III and IV. A substantial number of the terminations took place in the weeks prior to the granting of the Receivership Order.
- 3. Since its appointment, the Receiver has been contacted by numerous homebuyers and their counsel regarding the Terminated APSs which appear to be in addition to the agreements under investigation by the HCRA. A substantial number of these parties have alleged that the terminations were done improperly, or were done based on minor defaults that were not communicated properly, or which defaults have since been addressed, and have requested that the Receiver consider reinstatement of the Terminated APSs. The Receiver is in the process of reviewing this matter.

# 5.0 Stalking Horse APS and Sale Process<sup>2</sup>

# 5.1 The Stalking Horse Agreement

- 1. The purpose of the Sale Process is to market the Property, while providing a degree of certainty to stakeholders, including the creditors, of a "floor" transaction.
- 2. The Stalking Horse APS contemplates a transaction whereby the Stalking Horse Purchaser, if selected as the Successful Bidder in the Sale Process, will purchase substantially all of the Property.
- 3. The following constitutes a summary description of the Stalking Horse APS only. Reference should be made directly to the Stalking Horse APS for all of its terms and conditions. A copy of the Stalking Horse APS is attached as Appendix "D".
- 4. The key terms and conditions of the Stalking Horse APS are provided below.
  - Vendor: the Receiver.
  - **<u>Stalking Horse Purchaser:</u>** Dunsire Homes Inc., an affiliate of AI.
  - **Purchased Assets:** substantially all of Debtors' and the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to the Debtor Property, including the following:
    - a) the Real Property, being the real property legally described in Schedule "A" of the Stalking Horse APS;
    - b) the Buildings, being all buildings, structures, improvements, appurtenances, attachments and fixtures located on, in or under the Real Property including without limitation all incomplete buildings and all systems including heating, ventilation, air-conditioning, electrical, lighting, plumbing and water systems;
    - c) the Inventory and Securities;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Capitalized terms in this section have the meaning provided to them in the Stalking Horse APS or the Sale Process unless otherwise defined herein.

- the Development Approvals, to the extent transferable without consent or subject to any required consent being received by the time all conditions to Closing are satisfied if consent is required;
- e) such other Property as the Stalking Horse Purchaser may advise the Receiver of in writing before Closing, to the extent transferable without consent or subject to any required consent being received by the time all conditions to Closing are satisfied if consent is required; and
- f) the Books and Records relating to the Purchased Assets.
- **Excluded Assets**: all property and assets of the Debtors other than the Purchased Assets.
- **Purchase Price:** the Purchase Price is equal to the sum of:
  - a) the amount outstanding under the Receiver's Charge and the Receiver's Borrowing Charge (as such terms are defined in the Receivership Order) on the Closing Date. As at the date of this Report, the Receiver has not borrowed any funds under the Receiver's Borrowing Charge;
  - b) the amount owing under the KingSett Indebtedness, including all principal, accrued interest, fees, costs and amounts on account of protective disbursements;
  - c) the amount outstanding in respect of any Priority Payables on the Closing Date. Priority Payables means any payables that have priority over the Assumed Mortgages, excluding any HST owing by the Debtors, but including amounts that have priority pursuant to s.78(2) of the *Construction Act*, RSO 1990, c C30, as determined by the Receiver in consultation with the Stalking Horse Purchaser, both acting reasonably, or as determined by the Court, after application of any amount of cash on hand of the Debtors, excluding the Deposit, immediately prior to Closing;
  - \$400,000, which shall be used by the Receiver to fund costs incurred in connection with necessary post-Closing matters, with any unused portion to be retuned to the Stalking Horse Purchaser; and
  - e) the amounts outstanding under the AI Mortgage and the Transferred Vector Charge (together the "Assumed Mortgages") on the Closing Date, including all fees or costs associated with the Assumed Mortgages.

# Payment of Purchase Price:

 a) <u>Deposit</u> – a cash deposit of \$10 million payable upon execution of the Stalking Horse APS. The Receiver confirms that it has received the Deposit;

- b) <u>Assumed Mortgages</u> on the Closing Date, the Stalking Horse Purchaser shall have the option to either pay the amount outstanding pursuant to the Assumed Mortgages, or assume either or both of the Assumed Mortgages; and
- c) <u>Balance due on Closing</u> the balance of the Purchase Price shall be payable in cash on the Closing Date.
- <u>Assumed Liabilities:</u> include: (i) Liabilities incurred in respect of the Permitted Encumbrances (as provided in Schedule "D" to the Stalking Horse APS), including the Assumed Mortgages (if not paid on closing); (ii) all liabilities and obligations arising from the possession, ownership and/or use of the Purchased Assets arising after Closing; and (iii) any Environmental Liabilities.
- **Excluded Liabilities:** means any: (i) Claim against any Debtor or the Receiver; (ii) Encumbrance on the Purchased Assets other than the Assumed Liabilities; or (iii) other Liability of any Debtor or the Receiver including, without limitation, Liability arising in respect of the APS Matters (being all homebuyer agreements of purchase and sale), or the Construction Contracts.
- <u>Treatment of Pre-Sale Homebuyers</u>: The Stalking Horse APS contemplates that the <u>existing pre-sale homebuyer agreements will not be assumed by the</u> Stalking Horse <u>Purchaser</u>.
- **<u>Representations and Warranties:</u>** consistent with the standard terms of an insolvency transaction, i.e. on an "*as is, where is*" basis, with limited representations and warranties.
- Outside Date: August 31, 2024.
- **Material Conditions:** include, among other things:
  - a) no provision of any applicable Law and no judgment, injunction, order or decree that prohibits the consummation of the purchase of the Purchased Assets pursuant to the Stalking Horse APS shall be in effect;
  - b) the Sale Process Order shall have been obtained and the Stalking Horse APS shall be selected by the Receiver as the successful bid in accordance with the Sale Process Order and the Sale Process;
  - c) the Approval and Vesting Order shall have been granted and shall be a Final Order;
  - the Approval and Vesting Order shall contain a term providing that the Receiver is authorized and directed, on or prior to Closing, to terminate and disclaim all of the homebuyer agreements of purchase and sale relating to the Project; and
  - e) the Court shall have issued the Bankruptcy Order, authorizing and directing the Receiver to file an assignment in bankruptcy in respect of the Debtors pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada), and the Bankruptcy Order shall be a Final Order.

- **Termination:** the Stalking Horse APS can be terminated:
  - a) upon mutual written consent of the Receiver and the Stalking Horse Purchaser;
  - b) if any of the conditions in favour of the Receiver or the Stalking Horse Purchaser, as applicable, are not satisfied, waived or performed by the Outside Date;
  - c) automatically and immediately upon the selection by the Receiver of a Successful Bid, if the Stalking Horse APS is neither the Successful Bid nor the Back-Up Bid; and
  - d) if Closing has not taken place by the Outside Date, being August 31, 2024, provided, however, that a party may not exercise such termination right if they are in material breach of their obligations under the Stalking Horse APS.

# 5.1.1 Break Fee

- 1. The Stalking Horse APS includes a Break Fee of \$1,200,000, being approximately 2% to 2.5% of the cash portion of the Purchase Price before including the Assumed Mortgages, and approximately 0.7% to 0.8% of the Purchase Price when including the Assumed Mortgages.
- 2. The Break Fee is intended to compensate the Stalking Horse Purchaser for its expenditures of time and money and its agreement to act as the stalking horse bidder, including the preparation of the Stalking Horse APS and in performing due diligence, and is payable in the event that the Stalking Horse APS is not selected as the successful bid in accordance with the Sale Process. The Break Fee is payable following the completion of the successful bid.
- 3. The Stalking Horse APS does not contemplate an expense reimbursement separate from the Break Fee.
- 4. The Receiver compared the Break Fee to other bid protections approved by Canadian courts in insolvency proceedings commenced between 2021 to 2024. The comparison is attached as Appendix "E". Based on this analysis, the Receiver is of the view that the Break Fee is on the low end of the range of reasonable bid protections in comparable insolvency proceedings.
- 5. Accordingly, the Receiver is of the view that the Break Fee falls below the range of bid protections typically appearing in comparable insolvency proceedings and is fair and reasonable given the extensive time and expense invested by the Stalking Horse Purchaser in this transaction.

# 5.2 Sale Process

- 1. Subject to Court approval, the Receiver will be responsible for the marketing and sale of the Property.
- 2. The key aspects of the proposed Sale Process (included as Schedule "E" to the Stalking Horse APS) are summarized below; however, interested parties are strongly encouraged to review the full terms of the Sale Process.

3. A summary of Sale Process timeline is as follows:

Milestone	Key Dates
Distribution of marketing materials	As soon as possible
LOI Deadline	30 days after approval of Sale Process Order
Qualified Bid Deadline (Binding Offer)	45 days after approval of Sale Process Order
Selection of Qualified Bid(s)	3 days following the Qualified Bid Deadline
Auction (if required)	3 business days following Selection of Qualified Bid(s)
Approval and Vesting Order hearing	Within 10 days after the selection of the Successful Bid
Outside Date for Closing of Successful Bid	To be determined <sup>3</sup>

- 4. The Receiver notes that the Sale Process contemplates a phased bid deadline, with a 30-day deadline to submit a letter of intent ("LOI"), which, among other things, reflects a reasonable prospect of culminating in a Qualified Bid. This allows interested parties the flexibility of an additional 15 days to prepare a Qualified Bid.
- 5. The Receiver is of the view that the duration of the Sale Process is sufficient to allow interested parties to perform diligence and submit offers, and is consistent with the timelines and structure for sales processes involving a stalking horse in other insolvency proceedings.

# 5.2.1 Marketing Process

- 1. The Receiver will prepare and disseminate the marketing materials and solicit interest from parties potentially interested in pursuing a transaction, as identified by the Receiver (each, a "Potential Bidder").
- 2. In particular, the Receiver will:
  - as soon as reasonably practicable following the granting of the Sale Process Order, prepare and disseminate marketing materials and a process letter to Potential Bidders identified by the Receiver, including a form of non-disclosure agreement (an "NDA");
  - b) provide access to a data room containing diligence information to Potential Bidders, subject to execution of an NDA; and
  - c) request that such parties (other than the Stalking Horse Purchaser) submit: (i) an LOI by the LOI Deadline which: (a) identifies the potential bidder and a general description of the Property that would be the subject of the bid, (b) the proposed consideration, and (c)reflects a reasonable prospect of culminating in a Qualified Bid, as determined by the Receiver; and (ii) a binding offer meeting the criteria of a Qualified Bid as described in Section 8 of the Sale Process, as determined by the Receiver, by the Qualified Bid Deadline.
- 3. A Potential Bidder that wishes to make a bid must deliver a written copy of its bid and other materials required by the Sale Process by no later than 5:00 p.m. (Eastern Time) on the LOI Deadline and Qualified Bid Deadline, as applicable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The outside date for the closing of the Successful Bid shall be determined by the Receiver, KingSett and the Stalking Horse Purchaser, except that the Outside Date for the Stalking Horse Bid, if it is selected as the Successful Bid, shall be August 31, 2024.

# 5.2.2 Qualified Bids

- 1. To be a "Qualified Bid", a bid must, among other things, meet the following requirements:
  - a) provide consideration in excess of the sum of:
    - i. the Priority Payables;
    - ii. the amount outstanding under the KingSett Indebtedness, including all principal, accrued interest, fees, costs and amounts on account of protective disbursements;
    - iii. the Assumed Liabilities under the Stalking Horse APS, including the Assumed Mortgages;
    - iv. the Break Fee (\$1,200,000); and
    - v. a minimum bid increment of at least \$250,000 ((i) to (v) collectively being the "Consideration Value");
  - b) provide for a closing of the transaction by not later than the Outside Date;
  - c) include:
    - i. duly executed and binding transaction documents, as well as a redline of the submitted transaction document against the Stalking Horse APS;
    - ii. the legal name and identity (including jurisdiction of existence) and contact information of the Potential Bidder, full disclosure of its direct and indirect principals, and the name(s) of its controlling equityholder(s); and
    - iii. disclosure of any connections or agreements with the Debtors or any of their affiliates;
  - d) be accompanied by a cash deposit equal to at least 10% of the Consideration Value provided for in the bid, which Deposit shall be retained by the Receiver in a non-interest-bearing trust account in accordance with the terms thereof;
  - e) provide that the bid will serve as a Back-Up Bid if it is not selected as the Successful Bid (as defined below) and if selected as the Back-Up Bid, it will remain irrevocable until the earlier of: (i) closing of the Successful Bid; or (ii) closing of the Back-Up Bid;
  - f) not include a provision making the Potential Bidder's offer conditional on obtaining financing or any internal approval or on the outcome of unperformed due diligence;
  - g) not include a provision requesting or entitling the Potential Bidder to any termination or break-up fee, expense reimbursement or similar type of payment; and

- h) provide evidence of a commitment for financing or other evidence of ability to consummate the proposed transaction.
- 2. Notwithstanding the qualification requirements in the Sale Process, the transaction contemplated by the Stalking Horse APA (the "Stalking Horse Bid") is deemed to be a Qualified Bid.

# 5.2.3 Selection of Successful Bid

- 1. If, by the LOI Deadline: (a) no LOI has been received, (b) no single LOI has been received with consideration at least as much as the Consideration Value, or (c) no group of LOIs have been received in respect of different Property with aggregate consideration at least as much as the Consideration Value, then the Sale Process shall be deemed to be terminated and the Stalking Horse Bid shall be designated as the Successful Bid and shall be consummated in accordance with and subject to the terms of the Stalking Horse APS.
- 2. If no Qualified Bids are submitted by the Qualified Bid Deadline, the Purchaser will be the Successful Bidder and the Stalking Horse Bid will be the Successful Bid.
- 3. If one or more Qualified Bids (other than the Stalking Horse Bid) have been received by the Receiver on or before the Qualified Bid Deadline, the Receiver will proceed with an auction process to determine the successful bid(s), which Auction shall be administered in accordance with Schedule "C" to the Sale Process. Upon determining that an Auction is required, the Receiver shall provide written notice of the Auction to each party that submitted a Qualified Bid (including the Purchaser), along with copies of all Qualified Bids and a statement by the Receiver specifying which Qualified Bid is the leading bid. The successful bid(s) selected within the Auction shall constitute the "Successful Bid".
- 4. Following selection of the Successful Bid, the Receiver, with the assistance of its advisors, shall seek to finalize any remaining necessary definitive agreement(s) with respect to the Successful Bid in accordance with the key milestones under the Sale Process, including seeking an Approval and Vesting Order in connection with the Successful Bid.

# 5.3 Sale Process and Stalking Horse APS Recommendation

- 1. The Receiver requests and recommends that this Court issue the proposed Sale Process Order for the following reasons:
  - a) the Sale Process provides for a wide marketing of the Property, will test the market for the Property for the benefit of all stakeholders and is commercially efficient;
  - b) the bidding procedures contemplated under the Sale Process provide an opportunity to complete a transaction with greater value than the Stalking Horse APS, which benefits all stakeholders, and optimizes the chances of securing the best possible price for the Property;

- c) in the circumstances, the Stalking Horse APS is fair and reasonable and it is in the best interests of the Debtors' stakeholders that the Stalking Horse APS be preserved in order to have the opportunity to maximize value and to protect downside risk in the event that a superior transaction is not identified;
- d) the Receiver is of the view that the duration of the Sale Process is sufficient to allow interested parties to perform diligence and submit offers;
- e) KingSett, MarshallZehr and AI (which is an affiliate of the Purchaser), which together represent the major financial stakeholders of the Debtors, are supportive of the Sale Process, the Stalking Horse APS and the Break Fee;
- f) the Break Fee is fair and reasonable in the circumstances and will not discourage interested parties from submitting offers in the Sale Process; and
- g) as at the date of this Report, the Receiver is not aware of any objections to the relief sought pursuant to the proposed Sale Process Order.

# 6.0 Conclusion

1. Based on the foregoing, the Receiver respectfully recommends that this Honourable Court make an order granting the relief detailed in Section 1.1(1) (d) of this Report.

\* \* \*

All of which is respectfully submitted,

Bestructuring Inc.

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., SOLELY IN ITS CAPACITY AS RECEIVER AND MANAGER OF CERTAIN PROPERTY, ASSETS AND UNDERTAKINGS OF MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. AND 25527410NTARIO INC. AND NOT IN ITS PERSONAL OR IN ANY OTHER CAPACITY

# Appendix "A"

Court File No.: CV-24-00716511-00CL

#### ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

THE HONOURABLE	)	THURSDAY, THE 21st
JUSTICE OSBORNE	) )	DAY OF MARCH, 2024

BETWEEN:

#### KINGSETT MORTGAGE CORPORATION

Applicant

- and -

#### MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. and 2552741 ONTARIO INC.

Respondents

# IN THE MATTER OF AN APPLICATION UNDER SUBSECTION 243(1) OF THE BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 101 OF THE COURTS OF JUSTICE ACT, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.43, AS AMENDED

# ORDER (Appointing Receiver)

THIS APPLICATION made by KingSett Mortgage Corporation (the "Applicant") for an Order pursuant to subsection 243(1) of the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, as amended (the "**BIA**") and section 101 of the *Courts of Justice Act*, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.43, as amended (the "**CJA**") appointing KSV Restructuring Inc. ("**KSV**") as receiver and manager (in such capacities, the "**Receiver**") without security, of the real property legally described in Schedule "A" to this Order (the "**Real Property**") and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of the Deposit Monies (as defined below), of Mapleview Developments Ltd. ("**Mapleview**"), Pace Mapleview Ltd. ("**Pace**") and 2552741 Ontario Inc. ("**255 Ontario**" and together with Mapleview and Pace, the "**Debtors**" and each a "**Debtor**"), located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out of the Real Property or which is necessary to the use and operation of the Real Property, including all proceeds therefrom

(collectively with the Real Property, the "**Property**") was heard this day via Zoom videoconference at 330 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario.

ON READING the affidavit of Daniel Pollack sworn March 14, 2024 and the Exhibits thereto (the "**Pollack Affidavit**") and the Affidavit of Roxana G. Manea sworn March 21, 2024 and the Exhibits thereto, on hearing the submissions of counsel for the Applicant, the proposed Receiver, Drewlo Holdings Inc., Aggregated Investments Inc. and such other parties listed on the Participant Information Form, no one appearing for any other party although duly served as appears from the affidavit of service sworn and filed, and on reading the consent of KSV to act as the Receiver,

#### SERVICE AND DEFINITIONS

1. THIS COURT ORDERS that the time for service of the Notice of Application and the Application Record is hereby abridged and validated so that this Application is properly returnable today and hereby dispenses with further service thereof.

2. THIS COURT ORDERS that all terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Pollack Affidavit.

# APPOINTMENT

3. THIS COURT ORDERS that pursuant to subsection 243(1) of the BIA and section 101 of the CJA, KSV is hereby appointed Receiver, without security, of the Property.

#### **RECEIVER'S POWERS**

4. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver is hereby empowered and authorized, but not obligated, to act at once in respect of the Property and, without in any way limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Receiver is hereby expressly empowered and authorized to do any of the following where the Receiver considers it necessary or desirable:

(a) to take possession of and exercise control over the Property and any and all proceeds, receipts and disbursements arising out of or from the Property;

- (b) to receive, preserve, and protect the Property, or any part or parts thereof, including, but not limited to, the changing of locks and security codes, the relocating of the Property to safeguard it, the engaging of independent security personnel, the taking of physical inventories and the placement of such insurance coverage as may be necessary or desirable;
- (c) to manage, operate, and carry on the business of the Debtors, or any of them, in connection with the Property, including the powers to enter into any agreements or incur any obligations in the ordinary course of business in connection with the Property, cease to carry on all or any part of the business of the Debtors in connection with the Property, or any of them, or cease to perform or disclaim any contracts of any of the Debtors in respect of the Property;
- (d) to engage construction managers, project managers, contractors, subcontractors, trades, engineers, quantity surveyors, consultants, appraisers, agents, real estate brokers, experts, auditors, accountants, managers, counsel and such other Persons (as defined below) from time to time and on whatever basis, including on a temporary basis, to assist with the exercise of the Receiver's powers and duties, including without limitation those conferred by this Order;
- to undertake any construction or other work at the Property necessary to bring the property into compliance with applicable laws and building codes;
- (f) to purchase or lease such machinery, equipment, inventories, supplies,
  premises or other assets to continue the business of the Debtors, or any of
  them, in connection with the Property or any part or parts thereof;
- (g) to receive and collect all monies and accounts now owed or hereafter owing to any of the Debtors in connection with the Property (including, without limitation, any rent payments in respect of the Real Property) and to exercise all remedies of any of the Debtors in collecting such monies and accounts,

including, without limitation, to enforce any security held by any of the Debtors;

- (h) to settle, extend or compromise any indebtedness owing to any of the Debtors in connection with the Property;
- to deal with any lien claims, trust claims, and trust funds that have been or may be registered (as the case may be) or which arise in respect of the Property, including any part or parts thereof, and, with approval of this Court, to make any required distribution(s) to any contractor or subcontractor of the Debtors or to or on behalf of any beneficiaries of such trust funds pursuant to section 85 of the *Construction Act*, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.30;
- (j) to execute, assign, issue and endorse documents of whatever nature in respect of any of the Property, including, without limitation, in respect of construction permits and any requirements related thereto, whether in the Receiver's name or in the name and on behalf of any of the Debtors, for any purpose pursuant to this Order;
- (k) to initiate, prosecute and continue the prosecution of any and all proceedings and to defend all proceedings now pending or hereafter instituted with respect to any of the Debtors (as such proceedings relate to the Property or any portion thereof), the Property or the Receiver, and to settle or compromise any such proceedings. The authority hereby conveyed shall extend to such appeals or applications for judicial review in respect of any order or judgment pronounced in any such proceeding;
- (1) to investigate, and report to this Court on, intercompany payments, transactions and other arrangements between any of the Debtors and other Persons, including, without limitation, other companies and entities that are affiliates of any of the Debtors, that appear to the Receiver to be out of the ordinary course of business. All Persons shall be required to provide any

and all information and documents related to the Debtors requested by the Receiver in connection with such investigations;

- (m) to undertake environmental or worker's health and safety assessments of the Property and the operations of the Debtors thereon;
- (n) to market any or all of the Property, including advertising and soliciting offers in respect of the Property or any part or parts thereof and negotiating such terms and conditions of sale as the Receiver in its discretion, and with the Applicant's consent, may deem appropriate;
- (o) to sell, convey, transfer, lease or assign the Property or any part or parts thereof out of the ordinary course of business:
  - (i) without the approval of this Court in respect of any transaction not exceeding \$250,000, provided that the aggregate consideration for all such transactions does not exceed \$1,000,000; and
  - (ii) with the approval of this Court in respect of any transaction in which the purchase price or the aggregate purchase price exceeds the applicable amount set out in the preceding clause;

and in each such case notice under subsection 63(4) of the Ontario *Personal Property Security Act* or section 31 of the Ontario *Mortgages Act* as the case may be, shall not be required;

- (p) to apply for any vesting order or other orders necessary to convey the Property or any part or parts thereof to a purchaser or purchasers thereof, free and clear of any liens or encumbrances affecting such Property;
- (q) to report to, meet with and discuss with such affected Persons as the Receiver deems appropriate on all matters relating to the Property and the receivership, and to share information, subject to such terms as to confidentiality as the Receiver deems advisable;

- (r) to register a copy of this Order and any other Orders in respect of the Property against title to any of the Property;
- (s) to apply for any permits, licences, approvals or permissions as may be required by any governmental authority and any renewals thereof for and on behalf of and, if thought desirable by the Receiver, in the name of any of the Debtors and to meet with and discuss with such governmental authority and execute any agreements required in connection with or as a result of such permits, licenses, approvals or permissions (but solely in its capacity as Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity);
- (t) to enter into agreements with any trustee in bankruptcy appointed in respect of any of the Debtors, including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the ability to enter into occupation agreements for any property owned or leased by any of the Debtors;
- to undertake any investigations deemed appropriate by the Receiver with respect to the location and/or disposition of assets reasonably believed to be, or to have been, Property;
- (v) to exercise any shareholder, partnership, joint venture or other rights which any of the Debtors may have; and
- (w) to take any steps reasonably incidental to the exercise of these powers or the performance of any statutory obligations, including opening any mail or other correspondence addressed to any of the Debtors,

and in each case where the Receiver takes any such actions or steps, it shall be exclusively authorized and empowered to do so, to the exclusion of all other Persons, including each of the Debtors, and without interference from any other Person.

# DUTY TO PROVIDE ACCESS AND CO-OPERATION TO THE RECEIVER

5. THIS COURT ORDERS that (i) each of the Debtors, (ii) all of their current and former directors, officers, employees, agents, accountants, legal counsel and shareholders, and all other

persons acting on their instructions or behalf, (iii) all construction mangers, project managers, contractors, subcontractors, trades, engineers, quantity surveyors, consultants and service providers, and all other persons acting on their instructions or behalf, and (iv) all other individuals, firms, corporations, governmental bodies or agencies, or other entities having notice of this Order (all of the foregoing, collectively, being "**Persons**" and each being a "**Person**") shall forthwith advise the Receiver of the existence of any Property in such Person's possession or control, shall grant immediate and continued access to the Property to the Receiver, and shall deliver all such Property to the Receiver upon the Receiver's request.

6. THIS COURT ORDERS that all Persons shall forthwith advise the Receiver of the existence of any books, documents, securities, contracts, orders, corporate and accounting records, and any other papers, records, information and cloud-based data of any kind related to the business or affairs of any of the Debtors or the Property, and any computer programs, computer tapes, computer disks, cloud or other data storage media containing any such information (the foregoing, collectively, the "**Records**") in that Person's possession or control, and shall provide to the Receiver or permit the Receiver to make, retain and take away copies thereof and grant to the Receiver unfettered access to and use of accounting, computer, software, cloud and physical facilities relating thereto, provided however that nothing in this paragraph 6 or in paragraph 7 of this Order shall require the delivery of Records, or the granting of access to Records, which may not be disclosed or provided to the Receiver due to the privilege attaching to solicitor-client communication or due to statutory provisions prohibiting such disclosure.

7. THIS COURT ORDERS that if any Records are stored or otherwise contained on a computer, in a cloud or other electronic system of information storage, whether by independent service provider or otherwise, all Persons in possession or control of such Records shall forthwith give unfettered access to the Receiver for the purpose of allowing the Receiver to recover and fully copy all of the information contained therein whether by way of printing the information onto paper or making copies of computer disks or such other manner of retrieving and copying the information as the Receiver in its discretion deems expedient, and shall not alter, erase or destroy any Records without the prior written consent of the Receiver. Further, for the purposes of this paragraph 7, all Persons shall provide the Receiver with all such assistance in gaining immediate access to the information in the Records as the Receiver may in its discretion require including

providing the Receiver with instructions on the use of any computer, cloud or other system and providing the Receiver with any and all access codes, account names, account numbers and account creating credentials that may be required to gain access to the information.

# NO PROCEEDINGS AGAINST THE RECEIVER

8. THIS COURT ORDERS that no proceeding or enforcement process in any court or tribunal (each, a "**Proceeding**"), shall be commenced or continued against the Receiver except with the written consent of the Receiver or with leave of this Court.

# NO PROCEEDINGS AGAINST THE DEBTORS OR THE PROPERTY

9. THIS COURT ORDERS that no Proceeding against or in respect of any of the Debtors or the Property shall be commenced or continued except with the written consent of the Receiver or with leave of this Court and any and all Proceedings currently under way against or in respect of any of the Debtors or the Property are hereby stayed and suspended pending further Order of this Court.

# NO EXERCISE OF RIGHTS OR REMEDIES

10. THIS COURT ORDERS that all rights and remedies against the Debtors, the Receiver, or affecting the Property, are hereby stayed and suspended except with the written consent of the Receiver or leave of this Court, provided however that this stay and suspension does not apply in respect of any "eligible financial contract" as defined in the BIA, and further provided that nothing in this paragraph 10 shall: (i) empower the Receiver or any of the Debtors to carry on any business which the Debtors are not lawfully entitled to carry on, (ii) exempt the Receiver or any of the Debtors from compliance with statutory or regulatory provisions relating to health, safety or the environment, (iii) prevent the filing of any registration to preserve or perfect a security interest, or (iv) prevent the registration of a claim for lien.

# NO INTERFERENCE WITH THE RECEIVER

11. THIS COURT ORDERS that no Person shall discontinue, fail to honour, alter, interfere with, repudiate, terminate or cease to perform any right, renewal right, contract, agreement, licence

or permit in favour of or held by any of the Debtors, without written consent of the Receiver or leave of this Court.

#### **CONTINUATION OF SERVICES**

12. THIS COURT ORDERS that all Persons having oral or written agreements with any of the Debtors or statutory or regulatory mandates for the supply of goods and/or services, including without limitation, all computer software, communication and other data services, accounting services, centralized banking services, payroll services, insurance, transportation services, utility or other services to any of the Debtors are hereby restrained until further Order of this Court from discontinuing, altering, interfering with or terminating the supply of such goods or services as may be required by the Receiver, and that the Receiver shall be entitled to the continued use of any of the Debtors' current telephone numbers, facsimile numbers, internet addresses and domain names, provided in each case that the normal prices or charges for all such goods or services received after the date of this Order are paid by the Receiver in accordance with normal payment practices of each of the Debtors or such other practices as may be agreed upon by the supplier or service provider and the Receiver, or as may be ordered by this Court.

13. THIS COURT ORDERS that in the event that an account for the supply of goods and/or services is transferred from any of the Debtors to the Receiver, or is otherwise established in the Receiver's name, no Person, including but not limited to a utility service provider, shall assess or otherwise require the Receiver to post a security deposit as a condition to the transfer/establishment of the account.

#### **RECEIVER TO HOLD FUNDS**

14. THIS COURT ORDERS that all funds, monies, cheques, instruments, and other forms of payments received or collected by the Receiver from and after the making of this Order from any source whatsoever, including without limitation the sale of all or any of the Property and the collection of any accounts receivable in whole or in part, whether in existence on the date of this Order or hereafter coming into existence, shall be deposited into one or more new accounts to be opened by the Receiver (the "**Post Receivership Accounts**") and the monies standing to the credit of such Post Receivership Accounts from time to time, net of any disbursements provided for

herein, shall be held by the Receiver to be paid in accordance with the terms of this Order or any further Order of this Court.

#### **EMPLOYEES**

15. THIS COURT ORDERS that all employees of the Debtors shall remain the employees of the applicable Debtor until such time as the Receiver, on the applicable Debtor's behalf, may terminate the employment of such employees. The Receiver shall not be liable for any employee-related liabilities, including any successor employer liabilities as provided for in subsection 14.06(1.2) of the BIA, other than such amounts as the Receiver may specifically agree in writing to pay, or in respect of its obligations under subsections 81.4(5) or 81.6(3) of the BIA or under the *Wage Earner Protection Program Act*.

#### PIPEDA

16. THIS COURT ORDERS that, pursuant to clause 7(3)(c) of the Canada *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act*, the Receiver shall disclose personal information of identifiable individuals to prospective purchasers or bidders for the Property and to their advisors, but only to the extent desirable or required to negotiate and attempt to complete one or more sales of the Property (each, a "**Sale**"). Each prospective purchaser or bidder to whom such personal information is disclosed shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and limit the use of such information to its evaluation of the Sale, and if it does not complete a Sale, shall return all such information to the Receiver, or in the alternative destroy all such information. The purchaser of any Property shall be entitled to continue to use the personal information provided to it, and related to the Property purchased, in a manner which is in all material respects identical to the prior use of such information by each of the Debtors, and shall return all other personal information to the Receiver, or ensure that all other personal information is destroyed.

#### LIMITATION ON ENVIRONMENTAL LIABILITIES

17. THIS COURT ORDERS that nothing herein contained shall require the Receiver to occupy or to take control, care, charge, possession or management (separately and/or collectively, "**Possession**") of any of the Property that might be environmentally contaminated, might be a pollutant or a contaminant, or might cause or contribute to a spill, discharge, release or deposit of

a substance contrary to any federal, provincial or other law respecting the protection, conservation, enhancement, remediation or rehabilitation of the environment or relating to the disposal of waste or other contamination including, without limitation, the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act*, *1999*, the Ontario *Environmental Protection Act*, the *Ontario Water Resources Act* or the Ontario *Occupational Health and Safety Act* and regulations thereunder (the "**Environmental Legislation**"), provided however that nothing herein shall exempt the Receiver from any duty to report or make disclosure imposed by applicable Environmental Legislation. The Receiver shall not, as a result of this Order or anything done in pursuance of the Receiver's duties and powers under this Order, be deemed to be in Possession of any of the Property within the meaning of any Environmental Legislation, unless it is actually in possession.

#### LIMITATION ON THE RECEIVER'S LIABILITY

18. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver shall incur no liability or obligation as a result of its appointment or the carrying out of the provisions of this Order, save and except for any gross negligence or wilful misconduct on its part, or in respect of its obligations under subsections 81.4(5) or 81.6(3) of the BIA or under the *Wage Earner Protection Program Act*. Nothing in this Order shall derogate from the protections afforded the Receiver by section 14.06 of the BIA or by any other applicable legislation.

#### **RECEIVER'S ACCOUNTS**

19. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver and counsel to the Receiver shall be paid their reasonable fees and disbursements, in each case at their standard rates and charges unless otherwise ordered by the Court on the passing of accounts, and that the Receiver and counsel to the Receiver shall be entitled to and are hereby granted a charge (the "**Receiver's Charge**") on the Property, as security for such fees and disbursements, both before and after the making of this Order in respect of these proceedings, and that the Receiver's Charge shall form a first charge on the Property in priority to all security interests, trusts (including, without limitation, deemed trusts), liens, charges and encumbrances, statutory or otherwise, in favour of any Person, but subject to subsections 14.06(7), 81.4(4), and 81.6(2) of the BIA.

20. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver and its legal counsel shall pass their accounts from time to time, and for this purpose the accounts of the Receiver and its legal counsel are hereby referred to a judge of the Commercial List of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice.

21. THIS COURT ORDERS that prior to the passing of its accounts, the Receiver shall be at liberty from time to time to apply reasonable amounts, out of the monies in its hands, against its fees and disbursements, including legal fees and disbursements, incurred at the standard rates and charges of the Receiver or its counsel, and such amounts shall constitute advances against its remuneration and disbursements when and as approved by this Court.

#### FUNDING OF THE RECEIVERSHIP

22. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver be at liberty and it is hereby empowered to borrow from the Applicant by way of a revolving credit or otherwise, such monies from time to time as it may consider necessary or desirable, provided that the outstanding principal amount does not exceed \$1,000,000 (or such greater amount that is acceptable to the Applicant and as this Court may by further Order authorize) at any time, at such rate or rates of interest as it deems advisable for such period or periods of time as it may arrange, for the purpose of funding the exercise of the powers and duties conferred upon the Receiver by this Order, including interim expenditures. The whole of the Property shall be and is hereby charged by way of a fixed and specific charge (the "**Receiver's Borrowings Charge**") as security for the payment of the monies borrowed, together with interest and charges thereon, in priority to all security interests, trusts (including, without limitation, deemed trusts), liens, charges and encumbrances, statutory or otherwise, in favour of any Person but subordinate in priority to the Receiver's Charge and the charges as set out in subsections 14.06(7), 81.4(4), and 81.6(2) of the BIA.

23. THIS COURT ORDERS that neither the Receiver's Borrowings Charge nor any other security granted by the Receiver in connection with its borrowings under this Order shall be enforced without leave of this Court.

24. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver is at liberty and authorized to issue certificates substantially in the form annexed as Schedule "B" hereto (the "**Receiver's Certificates**") for any amount borrowed by it pursuant to this Order.

25. THIS COURT ORDERS that the monies from time to time borrowed by the Receiver pursuant to this Order or any further order of this Court and any and all Receiver's Certificates evidencing the same or any part thereof shall rank on a *pari passu* basis, unless otherwise agreed to by the holders of any prior issued Receiver's Certificates.

#### SERVICE AND NOTICE

26. THIS COURT ORDERS that the E-Service Guide of the Commercial List (the "Guide") is approved and adopted by reference herein and, in this proceeding, the service of documents made in accordance with the Guide (which can be found on the Commercial List website athttps://www.ontariocourts.ca/scj/practice/regional-practice-directions/eservice-commercial/) shall be valid and effective service. Subject to Rule 17.05, this Order shall constitute an order for substituted service pursuant to Rule 16.04 of the Rules of Civil Procedure. Subject to Rule 3.01(d) of the Rules of Civil Procedure and paragraph 13 of the Guide, service of documents in accordance with the Guide will be effective on transmission. This Court further orders that a Case Website be established in accordance with the Guide with the following shall URL: https://ksvadvisory.com/experience/case/mapleview.

27. THIS COURT ORDERS that if the service or distribution of documents in accordance with the Guide is not practicable, the Receiver is at liberty to serve or distribute this Order, any other materials and orders in these proceedings, any notices or other correspondence, by forwarding true copies thereof by prepaid ordinary mail, courier, personal delivery or facsimile transmission to any of the Debtors' creditors or other interested parties at their respective addresses as last shown on the records of the Debtors and that any such service or distribution by courier, personal delivery or facsimile transmission shall be deemed to be received on the next business day following the date of forwarding thereof, or if sent by ordinary mail, on the third business day after mailing.

28. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Applicant, the Receiver and their respective counsel are at liberty to serve or distribute this Order, any other materials and orders as may be reasonably required in these proceedings, including any notices, or other correspondence, by forwarding true copies thereof by electronic message to the Debtors' creditors or other interested parties and their advisors. For greater certainty, any such distribution or service shall be deemed to be in satisfaction of a legal or juridical obligation, and notice requirements within the meaning of subsection 3(c) of the *Electronic Commerce Protection Regulations* (SOR/2013-221).

#### **CRITICAL PAYMENTS**

29. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver may, with the written consent of the Applicant, make payments owing by any of the Debtors to critical suppliers, contractors, subcontractors and other creditors in respect of amounts owing prior to the date of this Order.

#### DEPOSITS

30. THIS COURT ORDERS that notwithstanding anything else contained herein, the "Property" as defined in the preamble of this Order shall not include any current or future funds related to deposits (the "**Deposit Monies**") held in trust by any law firm, bank, credit union, or other agent acting on behalf of a Debtor or surety with respect to the purchase of a residential unit located on any of the Real Property, including, without limitation, the deposits held by Devry Smith Frank LLP in trust pursuant to certain deposit trust agreements.

#### GENERAL

31. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver may from time to time apply to this Court for advice and directions in the discharge of its powers and duties hereunder.

32. THIS COURT ORDERS that nothing in this Order shall prevent the Receiver from acting as a trustee in bankruptcy of any of the Debtors.

33. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body having jurisdiction in Canada or in the United States to give effect to this Order and to assist the Receiver and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Receiver, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order or to assist the Receiver and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.

34. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver be at liberty and is hereby authorized and empowered to apply to any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body, wherever located, for the recognition of this Order and for assistance in carrying out the terms of this Order, and that the Receiver is authorized and empowered to act as a representative in respect of the within proceedings for the purpose of having these proceedings recognized in a jurisdiction outside Canada.

35. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Applicant shall have its costs of this Application, up to and including entry and service of this Order, provided for by the terms of the Applicant's security or, if not so provided by the Applicant's security, then on a substantial indemnity basis to be paid by the Receiver from the net realizations from the Property with such priority and at such time as this Court may determine.

36. THIS COURT ORDERS that any interested party may apply to this Court to vary or amend this Order on not less than seven (7) days' notice to the Receiver and to any other party likely to be affected by the order sought or upon such other notice, if any, as this Court may order.

37. THIS COURT ORDERS that this Order and all of its provisions are effective as of 12:01 a.m. Toronto Time on the date of this Order and are enforceable without the need for entry and filing.

#### Schedule "A"

#### **REAL PROPERTY**

#### 1. 59497-0001 (LT)

SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM PLAN NO. 497 AND ITS APPURTENANT INTEREST; SUBJECT TO AND TOGETHER WITH EASEMENTS AS SET OUT IN SCHEDULE A AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 2. 58091-5319 (LT)

PART BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193, PART 19, PLAN 51R43822; SUBJECT TOAN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954516; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN FAVOUR OF PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; CITY OF BARRIE

# **3. 58091-5140** (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 118, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 4. 58091-5139 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 117, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 5. 58091-5138 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 116, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 6. 58091-5137 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 115, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON

PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 7. 58091-5136 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 114, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 8. 58091-5135 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 113, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 9. 58091-5134 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 112, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN

SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 10. 58091-5133 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 111, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 11. 58091-5116 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 94, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521;

# 12. 58091-5115 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 93, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 13. 58091-5114 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 92, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 14. 58091-5113 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 91, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 15. 58091-5112 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 90, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 16. 58091-5111 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 89, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 17. 58091-5110 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 88, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 18. 58091-5109 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 87, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954

#### **19. 58091-5098** (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 76, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 20. 58091-5083 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 61, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 21. 58091-5072 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 50, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 22. 58091-5071 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 49, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 23. 58091-5070 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 48, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 24. 58091-5069 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 47, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 25. 58091-5068 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 46, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 26. 58091-5067 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 45, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 27. 58091-5066 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 44, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 28. 58091-5065 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 43, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## **29. 58091-5048** (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 26, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# **30. 58091-5047** (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 25, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 31. **58091-5046 (LT)**

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 24, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 32. 58091-5045 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 23, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# **33. 58091-5044** (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 22, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 34. 58091-5043 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 21, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 35. 58091-5042 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 20, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 36. 58091-5041 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 19, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 37. 58091-4598 (LT)

PART BLOCK 4 PLAN 51M1193 PART 23 51R43276; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 23 51R43276 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 38. 58091-3902 (LT)

BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PT BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193, PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCKS 6, 8, 16 AND 17 ON PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957472; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### **39. 58091-3901** (LT)

BLOCK 22, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 40. 58091-3900 (LT)

BLOCK 21, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 6, 7, 8 AND 9, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750701; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 41. 58091-3899 (LT)

BLOCK 20, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 42. 58091-3898 (LT)

BLOCK 19, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 43. 58091-3897 (LT)

BLOCK 18, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 10, 11, 12, 13 AND 14, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750702; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 44. 58091-3896 (LT)

BLOCK 17, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 45. 58091-3895 (LT)

BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 46. 58091-3894 (LT)

BLOCK 15, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

47. 58091-3893 (LT)

BLOCK 14, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 48. 58091-3891 (LT)

BLOCK 12, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 49. 58091-3890 (LT)

BLOCK 11, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 50. 58091-3889 (LT)

BLOCK 10, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

## 51. 58091-3888 (LT)

BLOCK 9, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 52. 58091-3886 (LT)

BLOCK 7, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 2 51R42804 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 53. 58091-4802 (LT)

PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43825; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 PLAN 51R43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954516; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 6, 8, 16, 17 AND 23 ON PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M1193, PART 121 ON PLAN 51R43634 AS IN SC1957473; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R 43822 AS IN SC1957474; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 0F BLOCK 8, DESIGNATED AS PARTS 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 AND 9, ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957475; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 AS IN SC1957472; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; CITY OF BARRIE

## SCHEDULE "B" RECEIVER CERTIFICATE

CERTIFICATE NO. \_\_\_\_\_

AMOUNT \$

1. THIS IS TO CERTIFY that KSV Restructuring Inc., the receiver and manager (the "**Receiver**") without security, of the real property legally described in Schedule "A" (the "**Real Property**") to the Order of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the "**Court**") dated March 21, 2024 (the "**Order**") and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of the Deposit Monies (as defined in the Order), of Mapleview Developments Ltd., Pace Mapleview Ltd. and 2552741 Ontario Inc. (collectively, the "**Debtors**"), located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out the Real Property or which is necessary to the use and operation of the Real Property"), appointed by the Order made in an application having Court File Number CV-24-00716511-00CL, has received as such Receiver from the holder of this certificate (the "**Lender**") the principal sum of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_, being part of the total principal sum of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_ which the Receiver is authorized to borrow under and pursuant to the Order.

2. The principal sum evidenced by this certificate is payable on demand by the Lender with interest thereon calculated and compounded [daily][monthly not in advance on the \_\_\_\_\_ day of each month] after the date hereof at a notional rate per annum equal to the rate of \_\_\_\_\_ per cent above the prime commercial lending rate of Bank of \_\_\_\_\_ from time to time.

3. Such principal sum with interest thereon is, by the terms of the Order, together with the principal sums and interest thereon of all other certificates issued by the Receiver pursuant to the Order or to any further order of the Court, a charge upon the whole of the Property, in priority to the security interests of any other person, but subject to the priority of the charges set out in the Order and in the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, and the right of the Receiver to indemnify itself out of such Property in respect of its remuneration and expenses.

4. All sums payable in respect of principal and interest under this certificate are payable at the main office of the Lender at Toronto, Ontario.

5. Until all liability in respect of this certificate has been terminated, no certificates creating charges ranking or purporting to rank in priority to this certificate shall be issued by the Receiver to any person other than the holder of this certificate without the prior written consent of the holder of this certificate.

6. The charge securing this certificate shall operate so as to permit the Receiver to deal with the Property as authorized by the Order and as authorized by any further or other order of the Court.

7. The Receiver does not undertake, and it is not under any personal liability, to pay any sum in respect of which it may issue certificates under the terms of the Order.

DATED the \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 2024.

KSV Restructuring Inc., solely in its capacity as Receiver of the Property, and not in its personal capacity

Per:

Name: Title:

# IN THE MATTER OF AN APPLICATION UNDER SUBSECTION 243(1) OF THE BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 101 OF THE COURTS OF JUSTICE ACT, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.43, AS AMENDED

# KINGSETT MORTGAGE CORPORATION

# and MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. and 2552741 ONTARIO INC.

Applicant	Respondents	Court File No.: CV-24-00716511-00CL
		ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)
		Proceedings commenced in Toronto
		ORDER (Appointing Receiver)
		<b>BENNETT JONES LLP</b> One First Canadian Place, Suite 3400 P.O. Box 130 Toronto, ON M5X 1A4
		Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Tel: (416) 777-6254 Email: <u>zweigs@bennettjones.com</u>
		Aiden Nelms (LSO#: 74170S) Tel: (416) 777-4642 Email: <u>nelmsa@bennettjones.com</u>
		<b>Milan Singh-Cheema</b> (LSO# 88258Q) Tel: (416) 777-5527 Email: <u>singhcheemam@bennettjones.com</u>
		Lawyers for the Applicant

Appendix "B"

**Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP** Box 50, 1 First Canadian Place Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5X 1B8 416.362.2111 MAIN 416.862.6666 FACSIMILE

# Osler

Dave Rosenblat Direct Dial: 416.862.5673 drosenblat@osler.com Our Matter Number: 1254587

April 3, 2024

Montréal

Calgary

Toronto

Sent By Electronic Mail

OttawaPace Group Investments Inc.Vancouver30 Wertheim Court, Building A, Unit 3<br/>Richmond Hill, OntarioNew YorkAttention: Dino Sciavilla

Re: Preferential Payment

We are writing to you as counsel to KSV Restructuring Inc., in its capacity as receiver and manager of applicable assets, undertakings and property of Mapleview Developments Ltd., Pace Mapleview Ltd. ("**Pace Mapleview**") and 2552741 Ontario Inc. (collectively, "**Mapleview**") (in such capacity, the "**Receiver**") pursuant to the Order (the "**Receivership Order**") granted on March 21, 2024 by the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List).

The Receiver has identified that Pace Group Investments Inc. ("**PGI**") received a payment in the amount of \$200,000.00 (the "**Preferential Payment**") from Pace Mapleview on March 19, 2024, which (i) occurred after service of the application record for the Receivership Order on March 14, 2024; (ii) preceded the granting of the Receivership Order by two days; and (iii) \$165,000.00 of which PGI appears to have used to repay a loan on the same day. The foregoing is indicative of an intention to prefer PGI over other creditors of Pace Mapleview, which constitutes a voidable transfer that is recoverable from PGI.

While PGI has provided certain details in support of its position that the Preferential Payment was intended to reimburse PGI for various expenses it had funded on behalf of Mapleview on or prior to March 14, 2024, such reimbursement still reflects an intention to prefer PGI to other creditors. The Receiver has not verified, nor accepted the position that, the payment to PGI constituted a reimbursement given that a reimbursement made with the intention to prefer a creditor would still be voidable.

The Receiver is prepared to initiate proceedings to recover any voidable transfers, including the Preferential Payment. In order to avoid any adverse legal action against PGI based on the Preferential Payment, the Receiver hereby demands the return of the entire Preferential Payment by April 10, 2024.

The Receiver reserves all rights and remedies.

# OSLER

Page 2

Yours truly,

CCA

Dave Rosenblat

cc: Marc Wasserman, Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP Noah Goldstein, KSV Restructuring Inc. Murtaza Tallat, KSV Restructuring Inc. Appendix "C"



Home Construction Regulatory Authority 40 Sheppard Avenue West, Fourth Floor, Suite 400 Toronto, ON M2N 6K9 Tel: 416-487-HCRA (4272) Fax: 416-352-7724

November 10, 2023

Delivered by email to: ramen@pacedev.ca

To: MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD. 30 WERTHEIM COURT, BLDG. A, UNIT #3 RICHMOND HILL, ON L4B 1B9

Attention: Ramen Nizamuddin

# Re: REFERRAL TO THE DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

The Registrar, Home Construction Regulatory Authority ("HCRA") is referring this matter to the Discipline Committee under the *New Home Construction Licensing Act, 2017* ("NHCLA"). The reasons for the referral are set out below:

# A. REASONS

# **Overview**

- 1. Mapleview Developments Ltd. ("Mapleview") unlawfully terminated dozens of agreements of purchase and sale ("APS") and misled 33 purchasers to unethically extract over \$3 million from them.
- 2. When the HCRA looked into the purchasers' concerns, Mapleview altered most of the APSs and provided those fake versions to the HCRA.

# **Parties**

- 3. The HCRA regulates new home vendors and builders in accordance with the NHCLA and with the principle of promoting the protection of the public interest.
- 4. Mapleview has been a licensed vendor and builder since October 2, 2017. It is a member of the EBC Group of related companies.

# **Particulars**

Section 12 -- Misrepresentation

5. Between 2017 and 2020, Mapleview entered into APSs for the purchase of condominium townhouse units in Barrie, Ontario.

- 6. On November 9, 2021, Mapleview sent a letter to all purchasers advising them that the company had experienced hardship due to COVID-19. Mapleview advised purchasers that:
  - a. it was cancelling their APSs;
  - b. it was prepared to offer a "Buy Back" option for purchasers who still wanted to receive their home.

Although not contained in the letter, this "Buy Back" option involved a price increase of \$65,000 to \$100,000 per unit.

- 7. In so doing, Mapleview stated it was relying on the terms of the mandatory Addendum to Agreement of Purchase and Sale ("Addendum") that is required to be included in every new home sale in Ontario. Among other things, the problem with this position was that:
  - a. at least 18 purchasers did not have any early termination conditions included in their Addendum; and
  - b. while some of purchasers did have early termination conditions in their Addendum, for at least 15 purchasers, the timeline for Mapleview to rely on this early termination condition had already passed.
- 8. Mapleview knew or ought to have known that it did not have a legal basis to cancel these APSs.
- 9. Purchasers who had retained lawyers knew this too. They refused to accept Mapleview's cancellation of the APSs and proposed price increase, and Mapleview backed down in its demands from those purchasers.
- 10. For the 33 purchasers who did not retain counsel, Mapleview forged ahead with seeking (and obtaining) an additional \$65,000 to \$100,000 from each of them.

# Section 13 – Providing False, Misleading, or Deceptive Information or Documents

- 11. As part of its inspection into the purchasers' concerns, the HCRA required Mapleview to produce all APSs for any purchasers who had agreed to the price increase.
- 12. Mapleview produced 35 of the APSs. Before submitting them, however, Mapleview altered 20 of them to suggest that the cancellation and price increase was lawful and contemplated by the agreement.
- 13. When the HCRA confronted Mapleview about the adulterated agreements, it admitted that it had done so.

# Specific Code of Ethics Violations

14. For a complete list of particularized Code of Ethics violations please see the attached Schedule "A".

# **Relevant Sections of the Code of Ethics**

Misrepresentation

12. In carrying on business, a licensee shall not engage or be a party to misrepresentation.

Information provided to regulatory authority

13. A licensee shall not provide false, misleading or deceptive information or documents to the regulatory authority.

# Amended or Additional Reasons

15. The Registrar may serve Mapleview with additional reasons or particulars.

# **B. INFORMATION ABOUT THE HEARING PROCESS**

This commences a Hearing process before the Discipline Committee. You will receive further information from the Discipline Committee about scheduling a prehearing case conference and a Hearing. The HCRA cannot provide legal advice to you about this process. If you choose, you have the right to consult legal representation in this process.

For more information about the Discipline Committee and this process, you may refer to the following:

- New Home Construction Licensing Act, 2017, sections 56, 57: <u>https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/17n33#BK6</u>
- Code of Ethics and Discipline Committee information: <u>https://www.ontario.ca/laws/regulation/210245</u>.
- Rules of Practice of the Discipline and Appeals Committees: <u>https://hcraontario.ca/Rules%20of%20Practice%20Discipline%20and%20Appeal</u> <u>s%20Committees.pdf</u>

# **Contact Information**

If you have any questions about the reasons set out below or wish to discuss this matter with the HCRA, please contact <u>Legal@hcraontario.ca</u>.

If you have any questions about the discipline process, please contact the case coordinator by emailing <u>info@hcraontario.ca</u> Attention: Case Coordinator.

DATED at Toronto this 10<sup>th</sup> day of November, 2023.

Marc Spector Marc Spector (Nov 10, 2023 08:55 EST)

Marc Spector Deputy Registrar, HCRA

# Schedule "A"

- 1. Between November 9, 2021 and December 2, 2022, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 131 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 2. Between November 9, 2021 and December 9, 2022, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 121 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 3. Between November 9, 2021 and November 10, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 119 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$97,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$97,000 from this transaction.
- 4. Between November 9, 2021 and January 13, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 111 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 5. Between November 9, 2021 and June 20, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 107 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 6. Between November 9, 2021 and June 26, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 99 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 7. Between November 9, 2021 and June 30, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 91 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel

the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.

- 8. Between November 9, 2021 and July 24, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 80 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$65,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$65,000 from this transaction.
- 9. Between November 9, 2021 and June 15, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 78 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$65,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$65,000 from this transaction.
- 10. Between November 9, 2021 and May 8, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 54 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 11. Between November 9, 2021 and August 29, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 47 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 12. Between November 9, 2021 and October 15, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 45 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 13. Between November 9, 2021 and September 5, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 43 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.

- 14. Between November 9, 2021 and September 8, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 35 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 15. Between November 9, 2021 and September 7, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 33 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 16. Between November 9, 2021 and September 8, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 31 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 17. Between November 9, 2021 and November 10, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 17 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 18. Between November 9, 2021 and November 10, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 11 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 19. Between November 9, 2021 and November 10, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 9 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 20. Between November 9, 2021 and November 10, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 5 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As

a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.

- 21. Between November 9, 2021 and November 10, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 1 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 22. Between November 9, 2021 and January 31, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 44 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 23. Between November 9, 2021 and January 27, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 40 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 24. Between November 9, 2021 and March 31, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 39 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 25. Between November 9, 2021 and January 26, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 38 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 26. Between November 9, 2021 and January 24, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 34 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 27. Between November 9, 2021 and April 3, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the

agreement of purchase and sale for 29 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.

- 28. Between November 9, 2021 and January 17, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 24 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 29. Between November 9, 2021 and April 11, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 21 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 30. Between November 9, 2021 and October 24, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 14 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 31. Between November 9, 2021 and April 13, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 13 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 32. Between November 9, 2021 and October 23, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 12 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.
- 33. Between November 9, 2021 and October 16, 2023, Mapleview Developments Ltd. did violate section 12 of the Code of Ethics when it misrepresented the terms of the agreement of purchase and sale for 2 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to cancel the agreement and seek a \$100,000 price increase from the purchaser. As a result of its failure to comply with the Code of Ethics, Mapleview acquired a monetary benefit of \$100,000 from this transaction.

- 34. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 131 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 35. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 121 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 36. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 119 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 37. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 111 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 38. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 107 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 39. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 99 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 40. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 91 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 41. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 47 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 42. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 43 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 43. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase

and Sale for 33 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.

- 44. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 17 Appletree Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 45. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 44 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 46. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 39 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 47. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 38 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 48. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 34 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 49. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 29 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 50. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 21 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 51. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 14 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.
- 52. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 12 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.

53. On or around September 1, 2023, Mapleview did violate section 13 of the Code of Ethics when it provided a false, misleading, or deceptive Agreement of Purchase and Sale for 2 Magnolia Lane, Barrie, Ontario to the Home Construction Regulatory Authority.

# 2023.11.10 - Statement of Allegations

Final Audit Report

2023-11-10

Created:	2023-11-09
By:	Alex Alton (alex.alton@hcraontario.ca)
Status:	Signed
Transaction ID:	CBJCHBCAABAAjFd8d8SVPqw7ot0WsrlMPxiTxKnoF8Tb

# "2023.11.10 - Statement of Allegations" History

- Document created by Alex Alton (alex.alton@hcraontario.ca) 2023-11-09 - 10:13:58 PM GMT
- Document emailed to marc.spector@hcraontario.ca for signature 2023-11-09 - 10:15:11 PM GMT
- Email viewed by marc.spector@hcraontario.ca 2023-11-10 - 1:52:06 PM GMT
- Signer marc.spector@hcraontario.ca entered name at signing as Marc Spector 2023-11-10 1:55:53 PM GMT
- Document e-signed by Marc Spector (marc.spector@hcraontario.ca) Signature Date: 2023-11-10 - 1:55:55 PM GMT - Time Source: server
- Agreement completed.
  2023-11-10 1:55:55 PM GMT

Appendix "D"

**KSV RESTRUCTURING INC.**, in its capacity as court-appointed receiver and manager and not in its personal or any other capacity of the real property legally described in Schedule "A" hereto and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of certain deposit monies, of Mapleview Developments Ltd., Pace Mapleview Ltd. and 2552741 Ontario Inc, located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out of such real property or which is necessary to the use and operation of such real property

as Receiver

and

#### **DUNSIRE HOMES INC.**

as Purchaser

# STALKING HORSE

# AGREEMENT OF PURCHASE AND SALE

May 9, 2024

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

# ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

Definitions	2
Date for Any Action	7
Gender and Number.	
Headings, etc.	7
Currency	7
Certain Phrases, etc.	
Schedules.	8
	Date for Any Action Gender and Number Headings, etc Currency Certain Phrases, etc.

# ARTICLE 2 PURCHASE AND SALE OF PROPERTY

Section 2.1	Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets.	8
Section 2.2	Sale Process	8
Section 2.3	Purchase Price.	8
Section 2.4	Payment of Purchase Price	9
Section 2.5	Allocation	9
Section 2.6	Adjustments	9
Section 2.7	Excluded Liabilities	10
Section 2.8	Break Fee	10
Section 2.9	Deposit	10
Section 2.4 Section 2.5 Section 2.6 Section 2.7 Section 2.8	Payment of Purchase Price Allocation Adjustments Excluded Liabilities	1 1

# ARTICLE 3 TAX MATTERS

Section 3.1	Taxes.	10
-------------	--------	----

# ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Section 4.1	Vendor Representations and Warranties.	11
Section 4.2	Purchaser's Representations and Warranties.	
Section 4.3	Survival.	13
Section 4.4	No Other Representations or Warranties of the Vendor; "As Is, Where Is"	13
Section 4.5	Assumption of Assumed Liabilities and Release	14

# ARTICLE 5 PERIOD PRIOR TO CLOSING

Section 5.1	Risk of Loss.	14
Section 5.2	Access.	15
Section 5.3	Actions to Satisfy Closing Conditions.	15

# ARTICLE 6 SALES PROCESS AND CONDITIONS OF CLOSING

Section 6.1	Conditions for the Benefit of both Parties	15
Section 6.2	Conditions for the Benefit of the Purchaser.	16
Section 6.3	Conditions for the Benefit of the Vendor	16
Section 6.4	Non-Satisfaction of Conditions	16

# ARTICLE 7 CLOSING

Section 7.1	General	17
Section 7.2	Vendor's Closing Deliveries.	17
Section 7.3	Purchaser's Closing Deliveries.	18
Section 7.4	Delivery of the Receiver's Certificate	18

# ARTICLE 8 TERMINATION

Section 8.1	Termination of Agreement	19
Section 8.2	Effect of Termination.	19

# ARTICLE 9 MISCELLANEOUS

Section 9.1	Notices	
Section 9.2	Successors and Assigns	
Section 9.3	Assignment	
Section 9.4	Survival.	
Section 9.5	Time of the Essence.	
Section 9.6	Entire Agreement.	
Section 9.7	Waiver	
Section 9.8	Amendments	
Section 9.9	Further Assurances	
Section 9.10	Severability.	
Section 9.11	Governing Law and Jurisdiction.	
Section 9.12	Counterparts	

# STALKING HORSE AGREEMENT OF PURCHASE AND SALE

This Agreement made as of May 9, 2024, between:

**KSV RESTRUCTURING INC.,** in its capacity as court-appointed receiver and manager and not in its personal or any other capacity (in such capacity, the "**Receiver**") of the real property legally described in Schedule "A" hereto (the "**Lands**") and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of the Deposit Monies (as defined below), of Mapleview Developments Ltd. ("**Mapleview**"), Pace Mapleview Ltd. ("**Pace**") and 2552741 Ontario Inc. ("**255 Ontario**" and together with Mapleview and Pace, the "**Debtors**" and each a "**Debtor**"), located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out of the Lands or which is necessary to the use and operation of the Lands, including all proceeds therefrom

(the "Receiver")

and

**DUNSIRE HOMES INC.** a corporation incorporated pursuant to the laws of the Province of Ontario

(the "Purchaser")

# WHEREAS:

- A. Pursuant to an Order of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the "Court") dated March 21, 2024, (the "Appointment Order"), among other things, KSV Restructuring Inc. was appointed as receiver and manager, without security, of the Lands and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of the Deposit Monies (as defined below), of the Debtors, located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out of the Lands or which is necessary to the use and operation of the Lands, including all proceeds therefrom (together with the Lands, the "Debtor Property");
- B. Following execution of this Agreement, the Receiver intends to seek the Sale Process Order (as defined herein), among other things, approving: (a) the Sale Process (as defined herein), (b) this Agreement solely as a "stalking horse bid" pursuant to the Sale Process, and (c) the Break Fee (as defined herein);
- C. Subject to the terms and conditions contained herein, the Purchaser has agreed to make a "**Stalking Horse Bid**" to purchase the Purchased Assets (as hereinafter defined), such that in the absence of the Receiver accepting a bid pursuant to the Sale Process that is superior to the bid contained in this Agreement, as determined by the Receiver and in accordance with the Sale Process, the Purchaser has agreed to purchase the Debtors' right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets (as defined herein) on the terms set out in this Agreement.

- D. Aggregated Investments Inc. ("AI") is the sole beneficial owner of the charges registered on title to certain of the Lands and bearing registration numbers (i) SC1629459, as amended by charge amending agreements bearing registrations numbers SC1865269 and SC1922627 and (ii) SC1688997, as amended by charge amending agreements bearing registrations numbers SC1804677, SC1865270 and SC1922628 (collectively, the "Charge"). MarshallZehr Group Inc. ("MarshallZehr") is a bare trustee of AI's rights under the Charge.
- E. On March 20, 2024, AI took an assignment of the charge registered on title to PIN 58091-4802 (LT) bearing registration number SC1671569 as amended by a charge amending agreement bearing registrations number SC1950534 (the "Former Vector Charge" and collectively with the Charge, the "Assumed Mortgages") and is the sole legal and beneficial owner of same.

**NOW THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set forth herein, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, and for other good and valuable consideration, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

## ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

#### Section 1.1 Definitions.

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Affiliate" means, with respect to any specified Person, any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with that specified Person. For the purposes of this definition, "control" (including with correlative meanings, controlling, controlled by and under common control with) means the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of that Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise and, it being understood and agreed that with respect to a corporation or partnership, control shall mean direct or indirect ownership of more than 50% of the voting shares in any such corporation or of the general partnership interest or voting interest in any such partnership.

"Agreement" means this Stalking Horse Agreement of Purchase and Sale, including all schedules annexed hereto, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof.

"Anti-Money Laundering Laws" means the *Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act* (Canada), the *Proceeds of Crime (Money Laundering) and Terrorist Financing Act* (Canada), the *Criminal Code* (Canada), and any rules or regulations promulgated thereunder or any other legislation of any relevant jurisdiction covering a similar subject matter.

"Approval and Vesting Order" means an approval and vesting order of the Court approving this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, vesting in and to the Purchaser the Purchased Assets, free and clear of and from any and all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances, in such form agreed upon by the Parties in writing, each acting reasonably.

"**APS Matters**" means all agreements of purchase and sale for the purchase of any or all of the Lands by a builder, homeowner and/or any other Person and any and all Liability related thereto.

"Assumed Liabilities" means the Liabilities incurred under or in respect of (i) Permitted Encumbrances, including the Assumed Mortgages; (ii) all liabilities and obligations arising from the possession, ownership and/or use of the Purchased Assets arising after Closing; and (iii) any Environmental Liabilities.

"Assumed Mortgages" has the meaning set out in the Recitals.

"**Buildings**" means all buildings, structures, improvements, appurtenances, attachments and fixtures located on, in or under the Lands, including without limitation all incomplete buildings and all systems including heating, ventilation, air-conditioning, electrical, lighting, plumbing and water systems.

"**Bankruptcy Order**" means an order of the Court authorizing and directing the Receiver to file an assignment in bankruptcy in respect of the Debtors pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* which, among other things, provides that all proceeds from the transactions contemplated in this Agreement, whether received prior to, on or after the bankruptcy of the Debtors, shall be maintained by the Receiver in a segregated account, shall not form part of the bankruptcy estate of the Debtors and shall be distributed by the Receiver as further directed by the Court.

"**Books and Records**" means all construction records, financial records, and other records, books, documents and data bases recorded or stored by means of any device, including in electronic form, relating to the Purchased Assets as are in the possession or under the control of the Receiver.

"Break Fee" means one million two hundred thousand (\$1,200,000.00) dollars.

**"Business Day**" means any day of the year, other than a Saturday, Sunday or any day on which Canadian chartered banks are closed for business in Toronto, Ontario.

"Claim" means any right, claim, cause of action or complaint of any Person that may be asserted or made in whole or in part against the Debtors or the Receiver, whether or not asserted or made, any actual or threatened civil, criminal, administrative, regulatory, arbitral or investigative inquiry, action, suit, investigation or proceeding and any loss, claim or demand relating thereto or resulting therefrom, or any other claim or demand of whatever nature or kind.

"Closing" shall have the meaning set out in Section 7.1.

"Closing Date" means the date that is the later of (a) 30 days after the date that the Purchaser is selected as the successful bidder in the Sales Process, (b) the first Business Day which is three (3) Business Days following the date the Approval and Vesting Order becomes a Final Order, or (c) such other date as the Parties shall mutually agree to in writing prior to the Outside Date.

"**Construction Contracts**" means all construction service contracts related to the Purchased Assets, including development management agreements, construction management agreements (including CCDC) and any other service agreement with a Third Party to provide certain services to construct and develop the project on the Lands.

"Debtors" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals.

"Deposit" shall have the meaning set out in Section 2.4(1) (a).

"Deposit Monies" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Appointment Order.

"**Development Approvals**" means all approvals, permits, agreements, site plans, plans, specifications, working drawings, licenses, approvals, minor variances, exemptions from part lot control, and all other agreements and instruments relating to the servicing, development or construction of the project on the Lands which have been issued to the Debtors by a Governmental Authority, and expressly excludes any Construction Contracts or APS Matters.

"Encumbrances" means any mortgage, charge, pledge, hypothec, security interest, assignment, lien (statutory or otherwise), easement, license, right of first refusal or first offer, title retention agreement or arrangement, conditional sale, trust, deemed or statutory trust, restrictive covenant, execution, levies, interest in land or other property, notice, certificate or other registration, or other financial or monetary claims or encumbrances of any nature (whether at law or equity), and any contract, option, right or privilege (whether by Law, contract or otherwise) capable of becoming any of the foregoing.

"Environmental Law" means any Law relating to the natural or indoor environment including those pertaining to (i) reporting, licensing, permitting, approving, registering, investigating, assessing, delineating, remediating, containing, preventing, mitigating, reducing or controlling the presence or Release or threatened Release of Hazardous Substances, or (ii) the use, treatment, disposal, recycling, discharge, Release discharge, generation, removal, transportation, storage or handling of or exposure to any Hazardous Substances, including, for greater certainty, any such Law pertaining to the protection and preservation of the environment, health and safety.

"Environmental Liabilities" means all claims, Liabilities, damages, losses or expenses (whether accrued, actual, contingent, latent or otherwise), whenever arising, which relate to the Purchased Assets, or arise from or in connection with past, present or future operations in respect thereof or which relate to or are associated with the environment, including, without limitation, Liabilities related to or arising from:

(i) a non-compliance with, a breach or violation of or any liability under applicable Environmental Laws;

- (ii) presence, transportation, storage, use, disposal, or handling of, or exposure to, toxic or Hazardous Substances;
- (iii) Release of toxic or Hazardous Substances;
- (iv) removal, assessment, monitoring, sampling, containment, mitigation, response, abatement, clean-up, investigation, reporting of pollution or contamination of, or damage or other adverse effects to, the environment; and
- (v) all obligations to dismantle, decommission, abandon, remediate, remove, excavate, treat, restore and reclaim the surface or subsurface of lands associated with the Lands, all as may be required in accordance with all applicable Environmental Laws,

including liabilities to compensate Third Parties for damages and Liabilities resulting from the items described in (i) through (v) above and, for purposes of this Agreement, "the environment" includes, without limitation, the air, the surface and subsurface of the earth, bodies of water (including, without limitation, rivers, streams, lakes, aquifers, creeks and groundwater) and plant and animal life (including humans), or any combination thereof.

"Excise Tax Act" means the *Excise Tax Act* R.S.C., 1985 c. E-15, as amended from time to time.

"**Excluded Liability**" means any (i) Claim against any Debtor or the Receiver, (ii) Encumbrance on the Purchased Assets other than the Assumed Liabilities, or (iii) other Liability of any Debtor or the Receiver including, without limitation, Liability arising in respect of the APS Matters or the Construction Contracts.

"**Final Order**" means, in respect of any order of any court of competent jurisdiction, that such order shall not have been vacated, set aside, or stayed, and that the time within which an appeal or request for leave to appeal must be initiated has passed with no appeal or leave to appeal having been initiated or any appeal or leave to appeal having been dismissed;

"Governmental Authority" means: (i) any governmental or public department, central bank, court, minister, ministry, governor-in-council, cabinet, commission, tribunal, board, bureau, agency, commissioner or instrumentality, whether international, multinational, national, federal, provincial, state, county, municipal, local, or other; (ii) any subdivision or authority of any of the above; and (iii) any quasi-governmental or private body, including any officer, representative, employee or agent thereof, exercising any regulatory, enforcement, expropriation or taxing authority under or for the account of any of the above.

**"Hazardous Substance**" means any substance, material or emission whose storage, handling, use, generation, disposal, movement, transportation or Release is prohibited, controlled or regulated by any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction pursuant to Environmental Laws, including any contaminant, pollutant or deleterious substance as defined in the Environmental Protection Act (Ontario).

- 6 -

"**HST**" means all harmonized sales tax imposed under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act or any other statute in any jurisdiction of Canada.

"Income Tax Act" means the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).

"**Inventory**" means all inventories owned by the Debtors located on the Lands including all supplies, goods, work in progress, raw materials and spare parts.

"Lands" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"Land Transfer Tax" means all the taxes payable under the *Land Transfer Tax Act* (Ontario) and any other applicable provincial or municipal land transfer tax legislation, including all registration fees, license fees, and other like charges payable upon a transfer of real property, together with interest, penalties and additions thereto.

"Laws" means any principle of common law and all applicable: (i) laws, constitutions, treaties, statutes, codes, ordinances, orders, decrees, rules, regulations and by-laws; (ii) judgments, orders, writs, injunctions, decisions, awards and directives of any Governmental Authority; and (iii) to the extent that they are treated as binding by the Governmental Authority or have the force of law, policies, guidelines, notices and protocols of any Governmental Authority.

"Letter of Credit" means letters of credit, letters of guarantee, bonds, deposits and/or security deposits provided by or on behalf of Mapleview, Pace, 255 Ontario or any of their affiliates to any third party in respect of the Purchased Assets, including those letters of credit listed in Schedule "C" hereto.

"Liability" means any debt, loss, damage, adverse claim, fines, penalties, liability or obligation (whether direct or indirect, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, accrued or unaccrued, matured or unmatured, determined or determinable, disputed or undisputed, liquidated or unliquidated, or due or to become due, and whether in or under statute, contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise), and includes all costs and expenses relating thereto (including all fees, disbursements and expenses of legal counsel, experts, engineers and consultants and costs of investigation).

"Notice" shall have the meaning defined in Section 9.1.

"**Outside Date**" means August 31, 2024, or such later date as may be agreed to in writing by the Parties.

"**Parties**" means the Receiver, the Purchaser and any other Person who may become a party to this Agreement. "**Party**" means any one of the foregoing.

"**Permitted Encumbrances**" means the Encumbrances listed on Schedule "D" hereto and such other Encumbrances, if any, that the Purchaser agrees to add to Schedule "D", in its sole discretion, which will continue to attach to and be enforceable against the Purchased Assets following Closing.

"**Person**" includes an individual, partnership, association, body corporate, trustee, executor, administrator, legal representative, government (including any Governmental Authority) or any other entity, whether or not having legal status.

"**Priority Payables**" means any payables that have priority over the Assumed Mortgages, excluding any Harmonized Sales Tax owing by the Debtors, but including amounts that have priority pursuant to s.78(2) of the *Construction Act*, RSO 1990, c C30, as determined by the Receiver in consultation with the Purchaser, both acting reasonably, or as determined by the Court, after application of any amount of cash on hand of the Debtors, excluding the Deposit, immediately prior to Closing.

"Purchase Price" shall have the meaning set out in Section 2.3.

"Purchased Assets" has the meaning set out in Section 2.1.

"Purchaser" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"Receiver" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"**Release**" means any release or discharge of any Hazardous Substance including any discharge, spray, injection, inoculation, abandonment, deposit, spillage, leakage, seepage, pouring, emission, emptying, throwing, dumping, placing, exhausting, escape, leach, migration, dispersal, dispensing or disposal.

"Releasees" shall have the meaning defined in Section 4.5.

"Sale Process" means the marketing and sale process for the right, title and interest of the Debtor and the Receiver, if any, in and to the Purchased Assets, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "E" or in such other form agreed upon by the Parties in writing, acting reasonably.

"Sale Process Order" means the Order to be received from the Court, pursuant to a motion brought by the Receiver in consultation with the Purchaser (including for the content, the return date and, relief sought), and which among other things, shall authorize the Receiver to enter into this Agreement and to conduct the Sale Process, as more particularly set out therein, substantially in the form attached at Schedule "F" or in such other form agreed upon by the Parties in writing, acting reasonably.

"**Sanctioned Person**" means any Person that is the subject or target of any Sanctions, including (a) any Person listed in any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons, or (b) a person with whom it is otherwise prohibited to transact under Sanctions.

"Sanctions" means all applicable export control and economic sanctions laws, regulations, and orders of the Government of Canada, including the *Special Economic Measures Act* (Canada), the *Freezing of Assets of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act* (Canada), the *United Nations Act* (Canada), the *Justice for Victims of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act* (Sergei Magnitsky Law) (Canada), the *Criminal Code* (Canada), any rules or regulations promulgated thereunder, or any other relevant economic sanctions laws.

"Securities" means all cash security, deposits and sums posted with a Governmental Authority for the development of the Lands as of the Closing Date, which, for the avoidance of doubt, do not include any letters of credit or other collateral posted by a third party on behalf of a Debtor, but do include all entitlement to reimbursement or refund regarding any cancelled building permit applied for by any Debtor or as a result of the disenrollment with Tarion and/or the HCRA of civic addresses relating to the Lands.

**"Tax**" means: all HST, Land Transfer Tax, sales, excise, use, transfer, gross receipts, documentary, filing, recordation, value-added, stamp, stamp duty reserve, and all other similar taxes, duties, fees in respect of the registration of the transfer, or other like charges properly payable by a purchaser upon and in connection with the sale, assignment and transfer of the Purchased Assets from the Receiver to the Purchaser, however denominated together with interest, penalties and additional amounts imposed with respect thereto.

"Third Party" means any Person who is not a Party.

## Section 1.2 Date for Any Action.

If the date on which any action is required to be taken hereunder by a Party is not a Business Day, such action shall be required to be taken on the next succeeding day which is a Business Day.

## Section 1.3 Gender and Number.

Any reference in this Agreement to gender includes all genders. Words importing the singular number only shall include the plural and vice versa.

## Section 1.4 Headings, etc.

The provision of a Table of Contents, the division of this Agreement into Articles and Sections and the insertion of headings are for convenient reference only and are not to affect its interpretation.

## Section 1.5 Currency.

All references in this Agreement to dollars or to \$ are expressed in Canadian currency unless otherwise specifically indicated.

## Section 1.6 Certain Phrases, etc.

In this Agreement (i) the words "including", "includes" and "include" mean "including (or includes or include) without limitation", and (ii) the phrase "the aggregate of", "the total of", "the sum of", or a phrase of similar meaning means "the aggregate (or total or sum), without duplication, of". Unless otherwise specified, the words "Article" and "Section" followed by a number mean and refer to the specified Article or Section of this Agreement.

## Section 1.7 Schedules.

The schedules attached to this Agreement form an integral part of this Agreement for all purposes of it.

## ARTICLE 2 PURCHASE AND SALE OF PROPERTY

## Section 2.1 Purchase and Sale of Purchased Assets.

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Receiver hereby agrees to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agrees to purchase and assume from the Receiver, all of the Debtors' and the Receiver's right, title and interest, in and to the Debtor Property comprised of the following (the "**Purchased Assets**"):

- (1) the Lands;
- (2) the Buildings;
- (3) the Inventory;
- (4) the Securities;
- (5) the Development Approvals, to the extent transferable without consent or subject to any required consent being received by the time all conditions to Closing are satisfied if consent is required;
- (6) such other Debtor Property as the Purchaser may advise the Receiver of in writing before Closing, to the extent transferable without consent or subject to any required consent being received by the time all conditions to Closing are satisfied if consent is required, as shall be confirmed in a Schedule added hereto prior to Closing, if applicable; and
- (7) the Books and Records relating to the Purchased Assets,

free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances), in exchange for the payment of the Purchase Price.

## Section 2.2 Sale Process

The Receiver shall as soon as reasonably practicable and in any event no later than May 20, 2024 serve a motion to the Court for the Sale Process Order. The Receiver shall, in respect of such motion, consult with the Purchaser regarding the content of its motion materials, the return date and relief sought in addition to the Sale Process Order, if any.

## Section 2.3 Purchase Price.

- (1) The purchase price for the Purchased Assets (the "**Purchase Price**") shall be equal to the sum of:
  - (a) the amount outstanding under the Receiver's Charge and the Receiver's Borrowing Charge (as such terms are defined in the Appointment Order) on the Closing Date, if any, as approved by the Court;
  - (b) the amount secured under the charge registered on title to the Lands bearing registration number SC1950702 in favour of KingSett Mortgage Corporation

including, without limitation, all outstanding (i) principal, (ii) accrued interest, (iii) fees, (iv) costs, and (v) amounts on account of protective disbursements, all as determined by the Receiver, acting reasonably;

- (c) the amount outstanding in respect of any Priority Payables on the Closing Date;
- (d) \$400,000, which shall be used by the Receiver to fund costs incurred in connection with necessary post-Closing matters, which may include, among other things, bringing a motion for approval of its fees and activities, for approval of proposed distributions creditors, to terminate the ongoing receivership proceedings with respect to the Debtors and to fund the bankruptcy of the Debtors (but not for distribution to any creditor of the Debtors), with any unused portion to be retuned to the Purchaser; and
- (e) the amount outstanding pursuant to the Assumed Mortgages on the Closing Date, including all fees or costs associated therewith.

## Section 2.4 Payment of Purchase Price.

- (1) The Purchaser shall satisfy the Purchase Price as follows:
  - (a) Deposit. Upon execution of this Agreement, by payment of a deposit to the Receiver, in trust, by wire transfer of immediately available funds of ten million (\$10,000,000.00) dollars (the "Deposit"). The Deposit will be held by the Receiver until Closing or termination of this Agreement. The parties to this Agreement hereby acknowledge that the Receiver shall place the Deposit in an interest bearing account;
  - (b) **Assumed Mortgages.** On the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall either pay the amount outstanding pursuant to the Assumed Mortgages, including all fees or costs associated therewith, or, at the Purchaser's option and if AI and MarshallZehr, as applicable, have consented, shall assume either or both of the Assumed Mortgages, in which case such portion of the Purchase Price shall be satisfied by such assumption by the Purchaser;
  - (c) **Balance Due on Closing.** On the Closing Date, the remainder of the Purchase Price by payment to the Receiver by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account specified in writing by the Receiver.

## Section 2.5 Allocation

The entire Purchase Price shall be allocated to the Purchased Assets as directed by the Purchaser on or before the Closing Date, and the Parties agree that they shall follow such allocation in determining and reporting their liabilities for any taxes and, without limitation, shall file their respective income tax returns prepared in accordance with such allocation, provided that nothing herein shall require the Receiver to file any income tax returns that it is not otherwise required to file.

## Section 2.6 Adjustments

- (1) Items of revenue and expense, including, but not limited to, realty and other taxes (other than Land Transfer Taxes), insurance and rents with respect to the Lands, as would customarily be adjusted for in a similar transaction in Ontario, shall be adjusted between the Purchaser and the Receiver as of 12:01 a.m. on the Closing Date.
- (2) The Receiver shall prepare and deliver to the Purchaser at least three (3) Business Days prior to the Closing Date a statement setting forth the Receiver's good faith calculation of the adjustments to the Purchase Price contemplated herein, which statement of adjustments shall be used to calculate the Purchase Price payable at Closing.
- (3) Other than as provided for in this section, there shall be no adjustments to the Purchase Price.

## Section 2.7 Excluded Liabilities

Other than the Assumed Liabilities, the Purchaser shall not assume and shall not be liable for any Excluded Liability.

## Section 2.8 Break Fee

Subject to the issuance of the Sale Process Order, if this Agreement is not the successful bid in the Sale Process, the obligations of the Parties under this Agreement shall end, except that the Receiver shall, immediately following the completion of the successful bid, pay the Break Fee and return the Deposit to the Purchaser.

## Section 2.9 Deposit

- (1) The Deposit paid to the Receiver pursuant to Section 2.4(1) (a) shall be held in trust by the Receiver in an interest bearing account and shall be:
  - (a) credited, together with interest accrued thereon, against the Purchase Price on the Closing Date if the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets is completed pursuant to this Agreement;
  - (b) retained by the Receiver as a genuine pre-estimate of liquidated damages and not as a penalty if the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets is not completed pursuant to the Agreement as a result of the Purchaser's breach hereunder in full and final satisfaction of any Claims against the Purchaser related thereto; or
  - (c) subject to Section 2.9(1) (b), returned to the Purchaser, plus interest accrued thereon, without set-off or deduction on or after the fifth Business Day after the date of termination of this Agreement if this Agreement is terminated under Section 8.1 for any reason other than a breach by the Purchaser of the terms of this Agreement.

- (2) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement, if the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets is not completed pursuant to the Agreement as a result of the Purchaser's breach hereunder:
  - (a) the Receiver may sell the Purchased Assets to another Person; and
  - (b) nothing prevents the Receiver from seeking specific performance of this Agreement or is deemed to be an admission or acknowledgement that an order for specific performance would be appropriate in the circumstances.

## Section 2.10 Letters of Credit

If a Letter of Credit has been deposited by Mapleview, Pace, 255 Ontario or any Affiliate thereof to or with operators, Governmental Authorities or other Persons prior to Closing to secure obligations or as prepayment of costs or liabilities in connection with the Purchased Assets, or has been provided by or on behalf of any of the Debtors to any Person pursuant to the provisions of a Permitted Encumbrance or Purchased Asset as security for obligations under such Permitted Encumbrance or Purchased Asset, or as otherwise disclosed in connection with the Purchased Assets, then the Purchaser agrees that it will, on or before Closing provide a replacement Letter of Credit, in form and content satisfactory to the beneficiary under the existing Letter of Credit so that the Letter of Credit provided by or on behalf of applicable Debtor shall be returned by the beneficiary to such Debtor. The obligations of the Purchaser to provide any such replacement Letters of Credit shall survive Closing. The Purchaser acknowledges that any or all of the Letters of Credit may be drawn upon prior to Closing.

## Section 2.11 ONHWPA, HCLA, HCRA and Tarion Matters

The Receiver will provide such reasonable assistance as the Purchaser may reasonably request, all at the Purchaser's sole cost and expense, in connection with the *Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act*, RSO 1990, c O.31 ("**ONHWPA**") and/or the *New Home Construction Licensing Act*, 2017, SO 2017, c 33 ("**HCLA**") and/or the Home Construction Regulatory Authority ("**HCRA**") and Tarion, including such steps as may be necessary to ensure that the Lands and/or Buildings and/or the builder who has undertaken the construction performed thus far (the "**Old Builder**"), are unenrolled with any agency (including HCRA and Tarion) governed by the ONHWPA and/or the HCLA, and as may otherwise be permitted by applicable Laws, such that the Purchaser is able to enroll the Lands and/or Buildings and/or the Purchaser itself or any builder that it may retain for construction (the "**New Builder**"), under its own application pursuant to the ONHWPA and the HCLA. Following Closing, the Purchaser will re-enroll the Lands and/or Buildings pursuant to the ONHWPA and ensure that any New Builder (or the Purchaser if engaged in construction) is licensed under the HCLA to the extent required to by those statutes. The representations and warranties contained in this Section 2.11 shall survive the Closing Date.

- 13 -

#### ARTICLE 3 TAX MATTERS

### Section 3.1 Sales Tax, Land Transfer Tax and Registration Fees on Transfer

- (1) The Purchaser is liable for and shall pay on Closing any and all Taxes that are required to be paid or remitted in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated in this Agreement, which such amounts shall be in addition to the Purchase Price.
- (2) The Purchaser agrees to self-assess, be liable for and remit to the appropriate Governmental Authority all HST payable in connection with its purchase of the Lands and the Buildings, and to indemnify the Receiver for any amounts for which the Receiver may become liable as a result of any failure by the Purchaser to pay the HST payable in respect of the sale of the Lands and the Buildings under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act. The Purchaser shall deliver, on or prior to Closing, its certificate in form acceptable to the Receiver, certifying that the Purchaser shall be liable for, shall self assess and shall remit to the appropriate Governmental Authority all HST payable in respect of the sale of the Buildings, and is purchasing the Lands and the Buildings as principal for its own account and is not being purchased by the Purchaser as an agent, trustee, or otherwise on behalf of or for another Person, and the Purchaser's HST registration number. Such certificate shall also set out the indemnity provided for in the first sentence of this Subsection (2).
- (3) If the Purchaser delivers the HST certificate and indemnity as set out in Subsection Section 3.1(2), then the Purchaser will not be required to pay to the Receiver, and the Receiver will not be required to collect from the Purchaser, HST in respect of the Purchased Assets. If the Purchaser does not deliver the HST certificate and indemnity as set out in Subsection Section 3.1(2) then without limiting the generality of the foregoing in this paragraph, the Purchaser shall pay to the Receiver an amount equal to the HST payable on the Purchase Price allocated to the Lands and the Buildings on Closing.
- If requested by the Purchaser, acting reasonably, the Receiver (on behalf of the Debtors) (4) and the Purchaser shall jointly make the election provided for in paragraph 167(1)(b) of the Excise Tax Act and any equivalent or corresponding provision under any applicable provincial or territorial legislation (including section 75 of an Act respecting Québec sales *tax* (Québec)), in prescribed form and within the required time period, to have subsection 167(1.1) of the Excise Tax Act and any equivalent or corresponding provision under any applicable provincial or territorial legislation apply in respect of the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets (other than the Lands and the Buildings) under this Agreement. The Purchaser shall file the completed election form with the applicable Governmental Authority no later than the due date for the Purchaser's HST returns for the first reporting period in which HST would, in the absence of this election, become payable in connection with the transactions contemplated in this Agreement. Notwithstanding such election and anything to the contrary in this Agreement, in the event it is determined by any relevant Governmental Authority that the Receiver or the Debtors are liable to collect and remit HST in respect of the transactions contemplated in this Agreement, the Purchaser shall forthwith pay such HST, plus any applicable interest and penalties, to the Receiver for remittance to the applicable Governmental Authority and the Purchaser shall indemnify

and save the Receiver and the Debtors (and any present or former directors and officers of the Receiver or the Debtors) harmless with respect to any taxes, penalties, interest, and other costs payable resulting from such determination.

(5) The indemnities in this Section 3.1 shall survive the Closing Date in perpetuity.

## Section 3.2 Property Tax Refunds and Rebates

Any refund or rebate of realty tax relating to the Purchased Assets (each, a "**Property Tax Refund**") will form part of the Purchased Assets. To the extent the Receiver receives payment or credit on account of any Property Tax Refund, the Receiver shall hold such amount in trust for the Purchaser, endorse such amount (without recourse) in favour of the Purchaser and immediately deliver such amounts to the Purchaser.

### ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

### Section 4.1 Receiver Representations and Warranties.

The Receiver represents and warrants as follows to the Purchaser at the date of this Agreement and at the Closing Date and acknowledges and confirms that the Purchaser is relying upon such representations and warranties in connection with the purchase of the Purchased Assets:

- (1) **Due Authorization.** Subject to the granting of the Sale Process Order and the Approval and Vesting Order, the Receiver has all necessary corporate power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and all other agreements and instruments to be executed by it as contemplated by this Agreement and to carry out its obligations under this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments.
- (2) **No other Purchase Agreement.** The Receiver has not entered into any other agreement, option, understanding or commitment, or any right or privilege (whether by law, preemptive or contractual) capable of becoming an agreement, option or commitment for the purchase or other acquisition from the Receiver of the Purchased Assets.
- (3) **Enforceability of Obligations.** Subject to the granting of the Sale Process Order and the Approval and Vesting Order, this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Receiver, enforceable against the Receiver, in accordance with its terms.
- (4) **HST.** The Debtor is a registrant under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act and shall provide its HST registration number to the Purchaser prior to Closing;
- (5) **Residency.** The Debtors are not non-residents within the meaning of Section 116 of the Income Tax Act.
- (6) **MarshallZehr Consent**. The letter dated April 30, 2024, from MarshallZehr to the Purchaser is satisfactory evidence that MarshallZehr has consented as contemplated by Section 2.4(1) (b).

(7) **Vacant Possession**. The Purchaser will have vacant possession of the Lands (excluding the common elements of any condominium registered in respect of the Lands and/or other condominium units for which title has been transferred to the respective purchasers (and/or assignees)).

### Section 4.2 Purchaser's Representations and Warranties.

The Purchaser represents and warrants as follows to the Receiver at the date of this Agreement and at the Closing Date and acknowledges and confirms that the Receiver is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with the sale by the Receiver of the Purchased Assets:

- (1) **Incorporation of the Purchaser.** The Purchaser is a corporation duly incorporated under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and is duly organized, validly subsisting and in good standing under such laws.
- (2) **Due Authorization.** The Purchaser has all necessary corporate power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and all other agreements and instruments to be executed by it as contemplated by this Agreement and to carry out its obligations under this Agreement and such other agreements and instruments.
- (3) **Enforceability of Obligations.** Subject to the granting of the Sale Process Order and the Approval and Vesting Order, if applicable, this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser, enforceable against the Purchaser, in accordance with its terms.
- (4) **HST.** The Purchaser is or shall be at Closing a registrant under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act, and shall provide its HST registration number to the Receiver at least three days prior to Closing.
- (5) **Investment Canada Act (Canada)**: the Purchaser is a "**Canadian**", as defined in the *Investment Canada Act* (Canada).
- (6) **Solvency:** The Purchaser has not committed an act of bankruptcy, is not insolvent, has not proposed a compromise or arrangement to its creditors generally, has not had any application for a bankruptcy order filed against it, has not taken any proceeding and no proceeding has been taken to have a receiver appointed over any of its assets, has not had an encumbrancer take possession of any of its property and has not had any execution or distress become enforceable or levied against any of its property.
- (7) **Residency.** The Purchaser is not a non-resident of Canada within the meaning of Section 116 of the Income Tax Act.
- (8) **Prohibition on the Purchase of Residential Property by Non-Canadians Act**: The purchase and assumption of the Purchased Assets by the Purchaser will not violate or be non-compliant with the *Prohibition on the Purchase of Residential Property by Non-Canadians Act* (Canada).
- (9) **Sanctions and Anti-Money Laundering Compliance**: The Purchaser is not a Sanctioned Person. The Purchaser has complied at all times with all Sanctions and Anti-Money Laundering Laws.

(10) **Non-agency**: The Purchaser is purchasing and assuming the Purchased Assets for its own account and not on account of any other party.

### Section 4.3 Survival.

The representations and warranties contained in this Agreement shall survive Closing.

### Section 4.4 No Other Representations or Warranties of the Receiver; "As Is, Where Is"

- (1) The representations and warranties given by the Receiver in Article 4 are the sole and exclusive representations and warranties of the Receiver in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by it. Except for the representations and warranties given by the Receiver in Article 4, the Purchaser did not rely upon any statements, representations, promises, warranties, conditions or guarantees whatsoever, whether express or implied (by operation of law or otherwise), oral or written, legal, equitable, conventional, collateral or otherwise, regarding the Purchased Assets or the completeness of any information provided in connection therewith.
- (2) The Purchaser hereby acknowledges and agrees as follows:
  - (a) It is responsible for conducting its own searches and investigations of the current state of the Purchased Assets, including the Lands, the Buildings and the current and past uses of the Purchased Assets;
  - (b) The Receiver makes no representation or warranty of any kind that the present use or future intended use by the Purchaser of the Purchased Assets, including the Lands or the Buildings, is or will be lawful or permitted;
  - (c) Except as expressly provided herein, it is purchasing the Purchased Assets on an "as is, where is" and "without recourse" basis;
  - (d) It is relying entirely upon its own investigations and inspections in entering into this Agreement;
  - (e) Any documentation relating to the Purchased Assets obtained from the Receiver or from the Receiver's agents or representatives has been prepared or collected solely for the convenience and is not warranted to be complete or accurate and is not part of this Agreement;
  - (f) The Receiver shall have no liability for, or obligation with respect to, the value, state or condition of the Purchased Assets, including the Lands or the Buildings, except as expressly provided herein;
  - (g) Except as expressly set forth in this Article 4, the Receiver makes no representations, or warranties in favour of the Purchaser concerning the Purchased Assets, which the Purchaser acknowledges is being acquired on an "as is, where is" basis, whether express or implied, statutory or collateral, arising by operation of Laws or otherwise, including, without limitation the following:

- i. express or implied warranties of merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose, title, description, quantity, condition or quality, encumbrances, present or future use, value, location or any other matter or thing whatsoever related to the Purchased Assets, either stated or implied;
- ii. the environmental state of the Lands or the Buildings, the existence, presence, identity, nature, kind, state, status, extent, or effect of any Hazardous Substances at, on, under, in or about the Lands or the Buildings, the existence, presence, identity, state, status, nature, kind, extent and effect of any administrative order, control order, stop order, compliance order, environmental protection or prevention order or any other orders, proceedings or actions under the Environmental Protection Act (Ontario), or any other statute, regulation, rule or provision of Law, whether federal, provincial or municipal, and the existence, presence, identity, state, status, nature, kind, extent and effect of any liability to fulfill any obligation to compensate any Third Party for any costs or expenses incurred in connection with or damages or losses suffered as a result of any Release of any Hazardous Substances whether at, on, under, in, to, from or about the Lands or the Buildings or elsewhere; and
- iii. that any and all conditions and warranties expressed or implied by the *Sale of Goods Act* (Ontario) or other Laws do not apply to the transaction contemplated herein and are hereby waived by the Purchaser.
- (h) Except as otherwise expressly provided for in this Agreement, the Receiver will have no obligations or responsibility to the Purchaser after Closing with respect to any matter relating to the Purchased Assets or the condition thereof.
- (i) The provisions of this Section 4.4 shall survive Closing or the termination of this Agreement.

## Section 4.5 Assumption of Assumed Liabilities and Release

On Closing, the Purchaser shall assume, perform, discharge and pay when due all of the Assumed Liabilities and the Purchaser shall release the Receiver, the Debtors and its and their current and former directors and officers, employees, agents, advisors and representatives (collectively, the "**Releasees**") from and against all Claims whether known or unknown, it may now or hereafter have against the Releasees for the Assumed Liabilities. For clarity, this release is not intended to release the Receiver from any breach of this Agreement.

## ARTICLE 5 PERIOD PRIOR TO CLOSING

## Section 5.1 Risk of Loss.

The Purchased Assets are and shall remain at the risk of the Receiver, to the extent of its interest, until Closing and the Receiver shall hold all insurance policies and the proceeds thereunder, in trust, for the Parties as their respective interests may appear pending Closing. After Closing, the Purchased Assets shall be at the risk of the Purchaser.

## Section 5.2 Insurance Matters

Any property, liability and other insurance maintained by the Receiver shall not be transferred as of the Closing Date but shall remain the responsibility of the Receiver until Closing. The Purchaser shall be responsible for placing its own property, liability and other insurance coverage with respect to the Purchased Assets in respect of the period from and after Closing.

## Section 5.3 Access.

Subject to applicable Laws, the Receiver shall permit the Purchaser and its employees, agents, counsel, accountants or other representatives, to have reasonable access during normal business hours to the Lands, provided that (a) reasonable prior notice of such entering shall be given to the Receiver and the Receiver or its representative shall be entitled to accompany the Purchaser and its employees, agents, counsel, accountants or other representatives who are so entering the Lands, and (b) the Purchaser shall repair any damage to the Lands caused by its employees, agents, counsel, accountants or other representatives (to the same standard in which the Lands was prior to any such damage) and agrees to indemnify the Receiver against all claims arising from such entry by its employees, agents, counsel, accountants or other representatives.

To the extent that the Receiver intends to engage any Person to perform any work relating to the partially constructed Buildings on the Lands to preserve or protect its value or to perform any remediation, the Receiver will give as prompt notice of such intention to the Purchaser as reasonably practicable in the circumstances, will consider retaining the Purchaser to carry out such work, and, if the Receiver does not retain the Purchaser, will advise the Purchaser of who it does retain and the cost of the applicable work.

## Section 5.4 Actions to Satisfy Closing Conditions.

The Receiver and the Purchaser agree to take all such actions as are within their respective control and shall use their respective commercially reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all other actions and make all such other filings and submissions, and obtain such authorizations, which are necessary or advisable in order to: (i) fulfil their respective obligations under this Agreement; and (ii) assist with the satisfaction of and ensure all conditions for the benefit of the other Party provided for in Section 6.1, Section 6.2 and Section 6.3 are satisfied.

- 19 -

### ARTICLE 6 SALES PROCESS AND CONDITIONS OF CLOSING

## Section 6.1 Conditions for the Benefit of both Parties

The purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets is subject to the following conditions to be fulfilled or performed on or before the Closing Date:

- (1) **No Court Orders.** No provision of any applicable Law and no judgment, injunction, order or decree that prohibits the consummation of the purchase of the Purchased Assets pursuant to this Agreement shall be in effect.
- (2) **Sale Process Order**. The procedures detailed in Section 2.2 shall have been completed and the Sale Process Order shall be a Final Order.
- (3) **Successful Bid**. This Agreement being selected by the Receiver as the successful bid in accordance with the Sale Process Order and the Sale Process.
- (4) **Approval and Vesting Order.** The Approval and Vesting Order shall be a Final Order.

## Section 6.2 Conditions for the Benefit of the Purchaser.

The purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets is subject to the following conditions to be fulfilled or performed on or before the Closing Date, which conditions are for the exclusive benefit of the Purchaser and may be waived, in whole or in part, by the Purchaser in its sole discretion:

- (1) **Representations and Warranties.** The representations and warranties of the Receiver contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct as of the Closing Date in all material respects, with the same force and effect as if such representations and warranties had been made on and as of such date.
- (2) **Mutual Condition.** The conditions set forth in Section 6.1 shall have been completed.
- (3) **Receiver's Compliance.** The Receiver shall have performed and complied with all of the terms and conditions in this Agreement on its part to be performed or complied with at or before the Closing Time in all material respects and shall have executed and delivered to the Purchaser at the Closing Time all the deliveries contemplated by this Agreement.
- (4) **Tarion Matters.** If permitted, the Receiver shall have used reasonable efforts to submit a notice of cancellation to both the HCRA and Tarion with a specific request to disenroll the civic addresses associated with the Lands and the Old Builder.
- (5) **Approval and Vesting Order.** The Approval and Vesting Order shall have a term providing that "THIS COURT ORDERS that the Receiver is hereby authorized and directed, on or prior to Closing, to terminate and disclaim all of the agreements of purchase and sale for the purchase of any or all of the Property by a builder, homeowner and/or any other Person and, following the delivery of the Receiver's Certificate in accordance with this Order, such agreements shall cease to be continuing obligations effective against the Property or binding on the Purchaser."

## Section 6.3 Conditions for the Benefit of the Receiver.

The purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets is subject to the following conditions to be fulfilled or performed on or before the Closing Date, which are for the exclusive benefit of the Receiver and which may be waived, in whole or in part, by the Receiver in its sole discretion:

- (1) **Representations and Warranties.** The representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct as of the Closing Date in all material respects, with the same force and effect as if such representations and warranties had been made on and as of such date.
- (2) **Payment of Purchase Price.** The Purchaser shall have tendered to the Receiver the Purchase Price.
- (3) **Mutual Condition.** The condition set forth in Section 6.1 shall have been completed.
- (4) **Purchaser's Compliance.** The Purchaser shall have performed and complied with all of the terms and conditions in this Agreement on its part to be to be performed by or complied with at or before the Closing Time and shall have executed and delivered to the Receiver at the Closing Time all the deliveries contemplated by this Agreement.
- (5) **Bankruptcy Order**. The Bankruptcy Order shall be a Final Order.

## Section 6.4 Non-Satisfaction of Conditions

If any condition precedent set out in Section 6.2 or Section 6.3 is not satisfied or performed prior to the time specified therefor (if any), the Party for whose benefit the condition precedent is inserted may:

- (1) waive compliance with the condition, in whole or in part, in its sole discretion by written notice to the other Party (but may not claim for any matter waived) and without prejudice to any of its rights of termination in the event of non-fulfilment of any other condition in whole or in part; or
- (2) fail to waive compliance with the condition, in whole or in part, which shall not require any notice.

## ARTICLE 7 CLOSING

## Section 7.1 General.

- (1) The completion of the transactions of purchase and sale contemplated by this Agreement (the "**Closing**") shall take place electronically on the Closing Date.
- (2) As soon as practicable following the determination that this Agreement is the successful bid, as determined in accordance with the Sale Process, the Receiver shall bring a motion seeking the Approval and Vesting Order, provided that the Purchaser has had a reasonable opportunity to review and provide comments on such materials, acting reasonably, in

advance of serving the motion materials relating to such motion. The Receiver shall, in respect of such motion, consult with the Purchaser regarding the content of its motion materials, the return date and relief sought in addition to the Approval and Vesting Order, if any. The Receiver shall serve notice of the motion seeking the issuance and entry of the Approval and Vesting Order on all Persons determined reasonably necessary by the Purchaser and shall provide reasonable advance notice of any Court appearances so that the Purchaser may make arrangements to attend if it so desires.

## Section 7.2 Receiver's Closing Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Receiver shall execute and/or deliver or cause to be delivered to the Purchaser the following:

- (1) a true and complete copy of the Approval and Vesting Order;
- (2) a statement of adjustments in respect of the Purchase Price;
- (3) a bring down certificate dated as of the Closing Date, confirming that all of the representations and warranties of the Receiver contained in this Agreement are true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date, with the same effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date;
- (4) the Document Registration Agreement; and
- (5) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Purchaser may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement.

## Section 7.3 Purchaser's Closing Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Purchaser shall execute and/or deliver or cause to be delivered to the Receiver the following:

- (1) the Purchase Price;
- (2) a direction regarding title as to the name and address for service of, and name and identity of the signatory for, the transferee of the transfer/deed of land;
- (3) payment of any applicable Taxes and/or delivery of the elections and other documents described in **Error! Reference source not found.**;
- (4) a bring down certificate dated as of the Closing Date, confirming that all of the representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement are true and correct as of the Closing Date, with the same effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date;
- (5) a certificate of an officer of the Purchaser confirming that all conditions to Closing in its favour are either satisfied or waived;
- (6) an HST indemnity and warranty;

- (7) an application for vesting in Teraview in accordance with the Purchaser's direction regarding title;
- (8) the Document Registration Agreement; and
- (9) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Receiver may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement.

### Section 7.4 [Intentionally Omitted]

### Section 7.5 Electronic Registration

If electronic registration of documents at the applicable land registry office is mandatory on the Closing Date, or is optional and is requested by the Purchaser, the following terms shall form part of this Agreement:

- (1) the Receiver and the Purchaser shall each authorize and instruct their respective legal counsel to enter into an escrow closing agreement in the form mandated by the Law Society of Ontario, subject to such reasonable amendments as such legal counsel or the circumstances of the transaction contemplated in this Agreement may require, establishing the procedures and timing for completion of said transaction (the "**Document Registration Agreement**");
- (2) the delivery and exchange of documents and funds and the release thereof to the Receiver and the Purchaser, as the case may be:
  - (a) shall not occur contemporaneously with the registration of the transfer; and
  - (b) shall be governed by the Document Registration Agreement, pursuant to which the lawyer receiving the documents and/or funds will be required to hold the same in escrow and will not be entitled to release the same except in accordance with the provisions of the Document Registration Agreement.

#### Section 7.6 Registration Costs

The Purchaser shall bear all costs in registering any conveyances of title to the Purchased Assets to it and all costs of preparing any further assurances required to convey the Purchased Assets to it. The Receiver shall register all such conveyances in accordance with the Document Registration Agreement.

#### Section 7.7 Tender

Any notice, approval, waiver, agreement, instrument, document or communication permitted, required or contemplated in this Agreement may be given or delivered and accepted or received by the Purchaser's solicitors on behalf of the Purchaser and by the Receiver's solicitors on behalf of the Receiver and any tender of closing documents may be made upon the Receiver's solicitors and the Purchaser's solicitors, as the case may be.

- 23 -

### ARTICLE 8 TERMINATION

## Section 8.1 Termination of Agreement.

This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to Closing as follows:

- (a) automatically and without any action or notice by either party, immediately if this Agreement is not selected as the successful bid or a back-up bid in accordance with the Sales Process;
- (b) automatically and without any action or notice by either party, immediately if the Receiver completes a sale of the Purchased Assets to another bidder pursuant to the Sale Process;
- (c) by mutual written agreement of the Receiver and the Purchaser;
- (d) by either the Receiver or the Purchaser if the Closing has not occurred on or before the Outside Date; provided, however, that a party may not exercise such termination right if they are in breach of their obligations under this Agreement in any material respect;
- (e) by the Receiver, if the Purchaser fails to fulfill any condition set forth in Section 6.3 by the Outside Date and failure has not been waived by the Receiver or cured by the Outside Date;
- (f) by the Purchaser, if the Receiver fails to fulfill any condition set forth in Section
  6.2 by the Outside Date and such failure has not been waived by the Purchaser or cured by the Outside Date; or
- (g) pursuant to Section 6.4, by either Party, if the conditions set forth in Section 6.1 have not been satisfied by the date specified therein or, if not specified, by the Outside Date.

## Section 8.2 Effect of Termination.

In the event that the Agreement is terminated in accordance with Section 8.1, then each of the Parties shall be relieved of its duties and obligations arising under this Agreement effective as of the date of such termination and the Receiver shall return the Deposit to the Purchaser, without set off or deduction, in addition to the Break Fee, in each case if and as applicable.

## ARTICLE 9 MISCELLANEOUS

#### Section 9.1 Notices.

Any notice, direction or other communication given regarding the matters contemplated by this Agreement (each a "**Notice**") must be in writing, sent by personal delivery, courier or electronic mail and addressed:

(a) to the Purchaser:

**Dunsire Homes Inc.** 54-5100 South Service Road Burlington, ON L7L 6A5

Attention:Shawn KeeperEmail:shawn.keeper@dunsire.com

with a copy to:

Thornton Grout Finnigan LLP c/o Robert I. Thornton and Alexander Soutter 100 Wellington Street West, Suite 3200 PO Box 329, TD Centre Toronto, ON M5K 1K7 Email: <u>rthornton@tgf.ca</u>; <u>asoutter@tgf.ca</u>

- and -

McKenzie Lake Lawyers LLP c/o Beth Mullin 140 Fullarton Street, Suite 1800 London, ON N6A 5P2 Email: beth.mullin@mckenzielake.com

(b) to the Receiver:

KSV Restructuring Inc.220 Bay Street, 13th FloorToronto, ON M5J 2W4Attention:Noah Goldstein / Murtaza TallatEmail:ngoldstein@ksvadvisory.com / mtallat@ksvadvisory.com

with a copy to:

**Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP** 1 First Canadian Place 100 King Street West, Suite 6200 Toronto, ON M5X 1B8

Attention:Marc Wasserman / Dave RosenblatEmail:mwasserman@osler.com / drosenblat@osler.com

A Notice is deemed to be given and received if sent by personal delivery, courier or electronic mail, on the date of delivery if it is a Business Day and the delivery was made prior to 4:00 p.m. (local time in place of receipt) and otherwise on the next Business Day. A Party may change its

address for service from time to time by providing a Notice in accordance with the foregoing. Any subsequent Notice must be sent to the Party at its changed address. Any element of a Party's address that is not specifically changed in a Notice will be assumed not to be changed. Sending a copy of a Notice to a Party's legal counsel as contemplated above is for information purposes only and does not constitute delivery of the Notice to that party. The failure to send a copy of a Notice to legal counsel does not invalidate delivery of that Notice to a Party.

## Section 9.2 Successors and Assigns.

This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Parties and their respective successors (including any successor by reason of amalgamation of any Party) and permitted assigns including a receiver or trustee in bankruptcy of the Receiver. Neither Party may assign or transfer, whether absolutely, by way of security or otherwise, all or any part of its respective rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other Party. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be assigned by the Purchaser prior to the issuance of the Approval and Vesting Order, with the prior written consent of the Receiver.

## Section 9.3 Assignment.

The Purchaser shall not without the Receiver's prior written consent assign any right or interest in this Agreement, which consent may be withheld in the Receiver's sole and absolute discretion, except that the Purchaser shall have the right to assign any or all of its rights, interests or obligations hereunder to one or more Affiliates of the Purchaser, without prior consent of the Receiver, provided that such Affiliate agrees to be bound by the terms of this Agreement, the Purchaser shall remain liable hereunder for any breach of the terms of this Agreement by such Affiliate, such assignment shall not release the Purchaser from any obligation or liability hereunder in favour of the Receiver and the Purchaser shall acknowledge and confirm its continuing obligations in favour of the Receiver in an assignment and assumption agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Receiver.

## Section 9.4 Survival.

Any provision of this Agreement which contemplates performance or the existence of obligations after the Closing Date shall not be deemed to be merged into or waived by the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or documents delivered in connection herewith or Closing, but shall expressly survive the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, Closing and the execution, delivery and performance of any and all documents delivered in connection with this Agreement and shall be binding upon the Party or Parties obligated thereby (including any trustee-in-bankruptcy appointed in respect of such Party) in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

## Section 9.5 Time of the Essence.

Time shall be of the essence in respect of the obligations of the Parties arising prior to Closing under this Agreement.

## Section 9.6 Entire Agreement.

This Agreement and the other documents executed in connection herewith constitute the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the transactions contemplated in this Agreement and supersede all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, whether oral or written, of the Parties with respect to such transactions. There are no representations, warranties, covenants, conditions or other agreements, express or implied, collateral, statutory or otherwise, between the Parties in connection with the subject matter of this Agreement, except as specifically set forth in this Agreement. The Parties have not relied and are not relying on any other information, discussion or understanding in entering into and completing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

## Section 9.7 Waiver.

No waiver of any of the provisions of this Agreement will constitute a waiver of any other provision (whether or not similar). No waiver will be binding unless executed in writing by the Party to be bound by the waiver. A Party's failure or delay in exercising any right under this Agreement will not operate as a waiver of that right. A single or partial exercise of any right will not preclude a Party from any other or further exercise of that right or the exercise of any other right it may have.

## Section 9.8 Amendments.

No amendment, supplement, modification or waiver or termination of this Agreement and, unless otherwise specified, no consent or approval by any Party, shall be binding unless executed in writing by the Party to be bound thereby.

## Section 9.9 Further Assurances.

From and after the Closing Date, each of the Parties covenants and agrees to do such things, to attend such meetings and to execute such further conveyances, transfers, documents and assurances as may be deemed necessary or advisable from time to time in order to effectively transfer the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser and carry out the terms and conditions of this Agreement in accordance with their true intent.

## Section 9.10 Severability.

If any provision of this Agreement is determined to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable, by any court of competent jurisdiction from which no appeal exists or is taken, that provision will be severed from this Agreement and the remaining provisions will remain in full force and effect.

## Section 9.11 Governing Law and Jurisdiction.

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Courts of the Province of Ontario. The Parties consent to the jurisdiction and venue of the Court for the resolution of any disputes under this Agreement.

# Section 9.12 No Personal Liability of the Receiver.

The Receiver is executing this Agreement solely in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver and manager of the Purchased Assets and not in its personal or corporate capacity and none of the Receiver, KSV or any of their respective directors, officers, agents, servants or employees shall have any personal or corporate liability hereunder or at common law, or by statute, or equity or otherwise as a result hereof, except as a result of gross negligence or wilful misconduct.

# Section 9.13 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which is deemed to be an original, and such counterparts together constitute one and the same instrument. Transmission of an executed signature page by facsimile, email or other electronic means is as effective as a manually executed counterpart of this Agreement.

# Section 9.14 Purchaser Indemnity

The Purchaser shall indemnify and save harmless the Receiver and its directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives (collectively, the "**Indemnitees**") from and against any and all Liabilities which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Indemnitees or any of them arising out of or in connection with the operations or activities of the Purchaser on the Lands or any order, notice, directive, or requirement under, or breaches, violations or non-compliance with, any Environmental Laws but only to the extent that either occurs after the Closing Date or as a result of the use, generation, removal, disposal, transportation, storage, Release or threat of Release at, on, in, to, from or about the Lands or Buildings of any Hazardous Substances after the Closing Date (the "**Post-Closing Environmental Indemnity**"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Post-Closing Environmental Indemnity shall also include any and all matters, events, incidents, Releases, breaches, violations or non-compliances with any Environmental Laws or matters involving any Hazardous Substances, that occurred or may have occurred prior to the Closing Date which are caused by, exacerbated by or contributed to by the Purchaser. The obligation of the Purchaser hereunder shall survive the Closing Date.

# Section 9.15 Purchaser Release

The Purchaser agrees to release and discharge the Receiver and its directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives from every claim of any kind that the Receiver may make, suffer, sustain or incur in regard to any Hazardous Substances relating to the Lands or Buildings. The Purchaser further agrees that the Purchaser will not, directly or indirectly, attempt to compel the Receiver to clean up, remediate, restore, rehabilitate, mitigate, assess or remove or pay for the clean up, remediation, restoration, rehabilitation, mitigation, assessment or removal of any Hazardous Substances, remediate, address, restore or rehabilitate any condition or matter in, on, at under, to, from or in the vicinity of the Lands or Buildings or seek an abatement in the Purchase Price or damages in connection with any Hazardous Substances. This provision shall not expire with, or be terminated or extinguished by or merged in the Closing of the transaction of purchase and sale, contemplated by this Agreement, and shall survive the termination of this Agreement for any reason or cause whatsoever and the closing of this Transaction.

#### Section 9.16 Non-Registration of Agreement

The Purchaser hereby covenants and agrees not to register this Agreement or notice of this Agreement or a caution, certificate of pending litigation, or any other document, instrument or court order or judgement providing evidence of this Agreement against title to the Lands. Should the Purchaser be in default of its obligations under this Section, the Receiver may (as agent and attorney of the Purchaser) cause the removal of such notice of this Agreement, caution, certificate of pending litigation or other document providing evidence of this Agreement or any assignment of this Agreement from the title to the Lands. The Purchaser irrevocably nominates, constitutes and appoints the Receiver as its agent and attorney in fact and in law to cause the removal of such notice of this Agreement, any caution, certificate of pending litigation or any other document or instrument whatsoever from title to the Lands. The Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that the Receiver may rely on the terms of this Section 9.16 as a full estoppel to any proceeding, suit, claim, motion or other action brought by the Purchaser in order to obtain and attempt to register against the title to the Lands any of the items set out in this Section 9.16.

[Signature Page Follows]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF** the Parties hereto have duly executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

)	DUNSI	DUNSIRE HOMES INC.	
) ) )	Per:	B509511553BB410	
)	Name:	Shawn Keeper	
)	Title:	President	
)		I have the authority to bind the corporation	
) ) ) ) )	capacity lands ar attached	KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as court-appointed receiver over the lands and premises set out on Schedule "A" attached hereto and not in its personal or corporate capacity Per:	
	Name:	Noah Goldstein	
	Title:	Managing Director	
		I have the authority to bind the corporation	

## SCHEDULE A LANDS

#### 59497-0001 (LT)

SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM PLAN NO. 497 AND ITS APPURTENANT INTEREST; SUBJECT TO AND TOGETHER WITH EASEMENTS AS SET OUT IN SCHEDULE A AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

### 58091-5319 (LT)

PART BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193, PART 19, PLAN 51R43822; SUBJECT TOAN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954516; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN FAVOUR OF PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5140 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 118, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5139 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 117, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5138 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 116, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5137 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 115, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5136 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 114, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5135 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 113, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5134 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 112, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5133 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 111, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

### 58091-5116 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 94, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521;

### 58091-5115 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 93, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5114 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 92, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5113 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 91, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5112 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 90, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5111 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 89, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5110 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 88, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

### 58091-5109 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 87, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954

#### 58091-5098 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 76, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5083 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 61, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5072 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 50, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5071 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 49, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5070 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 48, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5069 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 47, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5068 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 46, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5067 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 45, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5066 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 44, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5065 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 43, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

## 58091-5048 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 26, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5047 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 25, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5046 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 24, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5045 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 23, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5044 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 22, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5043 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 21, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5042 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 20, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5041 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 19, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-4598 (LT)

PART BLOCK 4 PLAN 51M1193 PART 23 51R43276; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 23 51R43276 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3902 (LT)

BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PT BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193, PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCKS 6, 8, 16 AND 17 ON PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957472; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3901 (LT)

BLOCK 22, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3900 (LT)

BLOCK 21, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 6, 7, 8 AND 9, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750701; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3899 (LT)

BLOCK 20, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3898 (LT)

BLOCK 19, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3897 (LT)

BLOCK 18, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 10, 11, 12, 13 AND 14, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750702; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3896 (LT)

BLOCK 17, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3895 (LT)

BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3894 (LT)

BLOCK 15, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3893 (LT)

BLOCK 14, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3891 (LT)

BLOCK 12, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3890 (LT)

BLOCK 11, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3889 (LT)

BLOCK 10, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3888 (LT)

BLOCK 9, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3886 (LT)

BLOCK 7, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 2 51R42804 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-4802 (LT)

PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43825; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 PLAN 51R43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954516; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 6, 8, 16, 17 AND 23 ON PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M1193, PART 121 ON PLAN 51R43634 AS IN SC1957473; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957474; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 0F BLOCK 8, DESIGNATED AS PARTS 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 AND 9, ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957475; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 AS IN SC1957476; CITY OF BARRIE

# SCHEDULE B [INTENTIONALLY OMITTED]

#### SCHEDULE C BANK OF MONTREAL LETTERS OF CREDIT

Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No.: BMTO615682OS Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No.: BMTO617445OS Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No.: BMTO617454OS Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No.: BMTO632728OS Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No.: BMTO6666633OS

### SCHEDULE D PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES

#### **Permitted Encumbrances**

Permitted Encumbrances with respect to the Lands means:

- 1. The exceptions and qualifications set out in the Section 44(1) of the *Land Titles Act* (Ontario) and/or on the parcel register for the Lands;
- 2. The reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions expressed in the original grant from the Crown;
- 3. The easements, servitudes, rights-of-way, licences, restrictions listed in paragraph 10, below, registered against the Lands as of the date of this agreement and other encumbrances and/or agreements with respect thereto (including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, easements, rights-of-way and agreements for sewers, drains, gas and water mains or electric light and power or telephone, telecommunications or cable conduits, poles, wires and cables);
- 4. Any unregistered easements for sewer drains, gas and water mains or electric light and power or telephone, telecommunications or cable conduits, poles, wires and cables;
- 5. Inchoate liens for taxes, assessments, public utility charges, which are due but the validity of which are being contested in good faith by the Vendor provided that the Vendor has provided security which in the opinion of the Vendor, acting reasonably, is necessary to avoid any lien, charge or encumbrance arising with respect thereto;
- 6. Any encroachments, minor defects or irregularities indicated on the surveys of the Lands, prepared by Ontario Land Surveyors;
- 7. Zoning (including, without limitation, airport zoning regulations), use and building by-laws and ordinances, federal, provincial or municipal by-laws and regulations, work orders, deficiency notices and any other noncompliance;
- 8. Any subdivision agreements, site plan agreements, development agreements and any other agreements registered against the Lands as of the date of the Agreement with the municipality, region, publicly regulated utilities or other governmental authorities having jurisdiction;
- 9. Plans, by-laws or transfers registered on title to the Lands as of the date of the Agreement.
- 10. The following instruments registered on title to the Lands:
  - a. Instrument No. SC212816 being a Transfer of Easement registered on April 22, 2004.
  - b. Instrument No. SC1675080 being a Notice of a Subdivision Pre-servicing Agreement registered on April 17, 2020.
  - c. Instrument No. SC1711838 being a Notice of an Adjacent Development Agreement registered on September 18, 2020.

- d. Instrument No. SC1712097 being a Transfer of Easement registered on September 21, 2020.
- e. Instrument No. 51M1193 being a Plan of Subdivision registered on January 21, 2021.
- f. Instrument No. SC1750692 being a Notice of a Residential Subdivision Agreement registered on February 1, 2021.
- g. Instrument No. SC1750698 being a Postponement of Interest registered on February 1, 2021.
- h. Instrument No. SC1750701 being a Transfer of Easement for Storm Drainage and Catchbasins registered on February 1, 2021.
- i. Instrument No. SC1750702 being a Transfer of Easement for Storm Drainage and Catchbasins registered on February 1, 2021.
- j. Instrument No. SC1750717 being a Postponement of Interest registered on February 1, 2021.
- k. Instrument No. SC1750724 being a Postponement of Interest registered on February 1, 2021.
- 1. Instrument No. SC1762581 being a Transfer of Easement registered on March 15, 2021.
- m. Instrument No. SC1812773 being a Notice of Site Plan Development Agreement registered on August 9, 2021.
- n. Instrument No. SC1812779 being a Postponement of Interest registered on August 9, 2021.
- o. Instrument No. SC1861837 being By-Law Number 2021-110 registered on January 19, 2022.
- p. Instrument No. SC1892097 being a Notice of a Site Plan Development Agreement registered on May 2, 2022.
- q. Instrument No. SC1908016 being a Transfer of Easement registered on June 23, 2022.
- r. Instrument No. SC1914093 being a Transfer of Easement registered on July 14, 2022.
- s. Instrument No. SC1936244 being By-Law Number 2022-087 registered on October 11, 2022.
- t. Instrument No. SC1949088 being a Transfer of Easement registered on December 1, 2022.
- u. Instrument No. SC1950162 being an Application for Absolute Title registered on December 7, 2022.
- v. Instrument No. SC1954516 being a Transfer of Easement registered on December 22, 2022.
- w. Instrument No. SC1954517 being a Transfer of Easement registered on December 22, 2022.
- x. Instrument No. SC1954521 being a Transfer of Easement registered on December 22, 2022.
- y. Instrument No. SC1954522 being a Transfer of Easement registered on December 22, 2022.
- z. Instrument No. SC1957472 being a Transfer of Easement registered on January 13, 2023.

- aa. Instrument No. SC1957473 being a Transfer of Easement registered on January 13, 2023.
- bb. Instrument No. SC1957476 being a Transfer of Easement registered on January 13, 2023.
- cc. Instrument No. SC1965934 being a Land Registrar's Order registered on March 6, 2023.
- dd. Instrument No. SC1965946 being a Land Registrar's Order registered on March 6, 2023.
- ee. Instrument No. SC1969381 being a Condominium Declaration registered on March 24, 2023.
- ff. Instrument No. SC1974651 being a Condominium Declaration registered on April 21, 2023.
- gg. Instrument No. SC1975417 being Condominium By-Law No. 1 of Simcoe Common Elements Condominium Corporation No. 497 registered on April 26, 2023.
- hh. Instrument No. SC1975418 being Condominium By-Law No. 2 of Simcoe Common Elements Condominium Corporation No. 497 registered on April 26, 2023.
- ii. Instrument No. SC1975419 being Condominium By-Law Condominium By-Law No.3 of Simcoe Common Elements Condominium Corporation No. 497 registered on April 26, 2023.
- jj. Instrument No. SC1994663 being an Amendment to Condominium Declaration registered on July 19, 2023.
- 37. Instrument No. SC2009555 being a Land Registrar's Order registered on September 20, 2023.
- 38. Instrument No. SC2023926 being an Amendment to Condominium Declaration registered on November 23, 2023.
- 39. Instrument No. SCP496 being a Standard Condominium Plan registered on March 24, 2023.
- 40. Instrument No. SCP497 being a Condominium Plan registered on April 21, 2023.
- 41. Instrument No. 51R43634 being a Reference Plan registered on August 17, 2022.
- 42. Instrument No. 51R42804 being a Reference Plan registered on January 22, 2021.
- 43. Instrument No. 51R42805 being a Reference Plan registered on January 22, 2021.
- 44. Instrument No. 51R43820 being a Reference Plan registered on December 5, 2022.
- 45. Instrument No. 51R43276 being a Reference Plan registered on December 7, 2021.
- 46. Instrument No. 51R43821 being a Reference Plan registered on December 5, 2022.
- 47. Instrument No. 51R43593 being a Reference Plan registered on July 12, 2022.
- 48. Instrument No. 51R43825 being a Reference Plan registered on December 7, 2022.

# SCHEDULE E SALE PROCESS

# **Mapleview Sale Process**

- On March 21, 2024, the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the "Court") granted an order (the "Receivership Order"), among other things, appointing KSV Restructuring Inc. as the receiver and manager (in such capacity, the "Receiver") of the real property legally described in <u>Schedule "A"</u> hereto (the "Lands") and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of certain deposit monies, of Mapleview Developments Ltd. ("Mapleview"), Pace Mapleview Ltd. ("Pace") and 2552741 Ontario Inc. ("255 Ontario" and together with Mapleview and Pace, the "Debtors" and each a "Debtor"), located at, related to, used in connection with or arising from or out of the Lands or which is necessary to the use and operation of the Lands, including all proceeds thereto (collectively, the "Mapleview Property").
- 2. On ●, 2024, the Court granted an order (the "Mapleview Sale Process Order") that, among other things: (a) authorized the Receiver to implement a sale process in accordance with the terms hereof ("Sale Process"); and (b) authorized and empowered the Receiver to enter into the Asset Purchase Agreement between the Receiver and Dunsire Homes Inc. (in such capacity, "Stalking Horse Purchaser") dated (the "Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement"). Capitalized terms that are not otherwise defined herein have the meanings ascribed to them in the Mapleview Sale Process Order or the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement, as the case may be. A copy of the Mapleview Sale Process Order can be found at <a href="https://www.ksvadvisory.com/experience/case/mapleview">https://www.ksvadvisory.com/experience/case/mapleview</a>.
- 3. This Sale Process sets out the manner in which: (a) binding bids for executable transaction alternatives that are superior to the sale transaction contemplated by the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement involving the property and assets of the Debtors will be solicited from interested parties; (b) any such bids received will be addressed; (c) any Successful Bid (as defined below) will be selected; and (d) Court approval of any Successful Bid will be sought.
- 4. This Sale Process shall be conducted by the Receiver and the Receiver shall be entitled to receive all information in relation to the Sale Process.
- 5. Parties who wish to have their bids considered must participate in this Sale Process as conducted by the Receiver.
- 6. This Sale Process will be conducted such that the Receiver will:
  - a) disseminate marketing materials and a process letter to potentially interested parties identified by the Receiver;
  - b) solicit interest from parties with a view to such interested parties entering into nondisclosure agreements in form and substance satisfactory to the Receiver in its sole discretion (each a "NDA") (parties shall only obtain access to the data room and be permitted to participate in this Sale Process if they execute an NDA and agree to

the additional measures that are required by the Receiver to protect competitively sensitive information);

- c) provide applicable parties with access to a data room containing diligence information; and
- d) request that such parties (other than the Stalking Horse Purchaser) submit (i) a letter of intent to bid that identifies the potential bidder and a general description of the Mapleview Property that would be the subject of the bid, the proposed consideration, and that reflects a reasonable prospect of culminating in a Qualified Bid (as defined below), as determined by the Receiver (a "LOI"), by the LOI Deadline (as defined below) and, if applicable, (ii) a binding offer meeting at least the requirements set forth in Section 8 below, as determined by the Receiver (a "Qualified Bid Deadline (as defined Bid Deadline (as defined below).
- 7. This Sale Process shall be conducted subject to the terms hereof and the following key milestones:
  - a) the Receiver to commence the solicitation process as soon as practicable following the granting of the Mapleview Sale Process Order;
  - b) the deadline to submit a LOI 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the date that is thirty (30) calendar days following the granting of the Mapleview Sale Process Order (the "LOI Deadline");
  - c) the deadline to submit a Qualified Bid 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the date that is forty-five (45) calendar days following the granting of the Mapleview Sale Process Order (the "Qualified Bid Deadline");
  - d) Receiver to determine whether a bid is a Qualified Bid and, if applicable, to notify those parties who submitted a Qualified Bid of the Auction (as defined below) 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the date that is forty-eight (48) calendar days following the granting of the Mapleview Sale Process Order;
  - e) Receiver to hold an Auction (if applicable) within three (3) business days of the Receiver determining that the Auction will take place;
  - f) Approval and Vesting Order (as defined below) hearing by no later than ten (10 calendar days following the selection (or deemed selection) of the Successful Bid; and
  - g) the closing of the Successful Bid as soon as reasonably practicable after the Approval and Vesting Order and, in any event, no later than calendar days after the Approval and Vesting Order or such later date as agreed to among the Receiver, KingSett Mortgage Corporation ("KingSett") and the Stalking Horse Purchaser (the "Outside Date"), except that the Outside Date for the Stalking Horse Bid shall be, if the Stalking Horse Bid is selected as the Successful Bid, as set out in the Stalking Horse Purchaser Agreement.

- 8. In order to constitute a Qualified Bid, a bid must comply with the following:
  - a) it provides consideration that, in the opinion of the Receiver, is superior to the consideration provided for in the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement, which for greater certainty includes the amount of the Priority Payables (as defined in the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement), the amount outstanding under the charge registered on title to the Lands bearing registration number SC1950702 in favour of KingSett on closing of the transaction contemplated thereunder, as determined by the Receiver and the amount of the Assumed Liabilities (as defined in the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement), among other things, plus a minimum amount equal to the Break Fee plus \$250,000; (the "Consideration Value"), and provides a detailed schedule that identifies, with specificity, the composition and sources of the Consideration Value and any assumptions that could reduce the net consideration payable including details of any material liabilities that are being assumed or being excluded;
  - b) it provides for the closing of the transaction contemplated thereunder by no later than the Outside Date;
  - c) it contains:
    - i. the legal name and identity (including jurisdiction of existence) and contact information of the bidder, full disclosure of its direct and indirect principals, and the name(s) of its controlling equityholder(s) and/or sponsors;
    - ii. a purchase agreement duly executed and binding on the bidder;
    - iii. a redline of the purchase agreement to the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement;
    - iv. evidence of authorization and approval from the bidder's board of directors (or comparable governing body) and, if necessary to complete the transaction, the bidder's equityholder(s) in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Receiver;
    - v. disclosure of any connections or agreements with the Debtors or any of their affiliates, any known, potential, prospective bidder, or any officer, manager, director, member or known equity security holder of the Debtors or any of their affiliates; and
    - vi. such other information as may be reasonably requested by the Receiver;
  - d) it includes a letter stating that the bid is submitted in good faith, is binding and is irrevocable until closing of the Successful Bid; provided, that if such bid is not selected as the Successful Bid or as the next-highest or otherwise best Qualified

Bid as compared to the Successful Bid (such bid, the "**Back-Up Bid**") it shall only remain irrevocable until selection of the Successful Bid;

- e) it provides that the bid will serve as the Back-Up Bid if it is not selected as the Successful Bid and if selected as the Back-Up Bid it will remain irrevocable until the earlier of: (i) closing of the Successful Bid, or (ii) closing of the Back-Up Bid;
- f) it provides written evidence of a bidder's ability to fully fund and consummate the transaction (including financing required, if any, prior to the closing of the transaction to finance the receivership proceedings) and satisfy its obligations under the transaction documents, including binding equity/debt commitment letters and/or guarantees covering the full value of all cash consideration and the additional items (in scope and amount) covered by the guarantees provided by affiliates of the bidder in connection with the Successful Bid;
- g) it does not include any request for or entitlement to any break fee, expense reimbursement or similar type of payment;
- h) it is not conditional upon:
  - i. approval from the bidder's board of directors (or comparable governing body) or, if applicable, equityholder(s);
  - ii. the outcome of any due diligence by the bidder; or
  - iii. the bidder obtaining financing;
- i) it includes an acknowledgment and representation that the bidder:
  - i. has had an opportunity to conduct any and all required due diligence prior to making its bid, and has relied solely upon its own independent review, investigation and inspection in making its bid;
  - ii. is not relying upon any written or oral statements, representations, promises, warranties, conditions, or guaranties whatsoever, whether express or implied (by operation of law or otherwise), made by any person or party, including the Receiver and its employees, officers, directors, agents, advisors and other representatives, regarding the proposed transaction, this Sale Process, or any information (or the completeness of any information) provided in connection therewith, except as expressly stated in the proposed transaction documents;
  - iii. is making its bid on an "as is, where is" basis and without surviving representations or warranties of any kind, nature, or description by the Receiver or any of its employees, officers, directors, agents, advisors and

other representatives, except to the extent set forth in the proposed transaction documents;

- iv. is bound by this Sale Process and the Mapleview Sale Process Order; and
- v. is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court with respect to any disputes or other controversies arising under or in connection with this Sale Process or its bid;
- j) it specifies any regulatory or other third-party approvals the party anticipates would be required to complete the proposed transaction (including the anticipated timing necessary to obtain such approvals);
- k) it is accompanied by a cash deposit (the "Deposit") by wire transfer of immediately available funds equal to 10% of the Consideration Value, which Deposit shall be retained by the Receiver in a non-interest bearing trust account in accordance with the terms hereof;
- it includes a statement that the bidder will bear its own costs and expenses (including legal and advisor fees) in connection with the proposed transaction, and by submitting its bid is agreeing to refrain from and waive any assertion or request for reimbursement on any basis; and
- m) it is received by the Receiver by the Qualified Bid Deadline at the email addresses specified on <u>Schedule "B"</u> hereto.
- 9. The Qualified Bid Deadline may be extended by the Receiver, with the prior written consent of KingSett and the Stalking Horse Purchaser, or by further order of the Court.
- 10. The Receiver may, in consultation with KingSett, waive compliance with any one or more of the requirements specified in Section 8 above and deem a non-compliant bid to be a Qualified Bid, provided that the Receiver shall not waive compliance with the requirements specified in Subsections 8(a), (b), (c), (d), (f), (i), (j), (k) or (m) without the prior written consent of KingSett and the Stalking Horse Purchaser, each acting reasonably.
- 11. Notwithstanding the requirements specified in Section 8 above, the transaction contemplated by the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement (the "**Stalking Horse Bid**"), is deemed to be a Qualified Bid.
- 12. If one or more Qualified Bids (other than the Stalking Horse Bid) have been received by the Receiver on or before the Qualified Bid Deadline, the Receiver will proceed with an auction process to determine the successful bid(s) (the "Auction"), which Auction shall be administered in accordance with <u>Schedule "C"</u> hereto. The successful bid(s) selected within the Auction shall constitute the "Successful Bid". Forthwith upon determining to proceed with an Auction, the Receiver shall provide written notice to each party that submitted a Qualified Bid (including the Stalking Horse Purchaser) in accordance with the terms herein, along with copies of all Qualified Bids and a statement by the Receiver specifying which Qualified Bid is the leading bid.

- 13. If, by the LOI Deadline, (a) no LOI has been received, (b) no single LOI has been received with consideration at least as much as the Consideration Value, or (c) no group of LOIs have been received in respect of different Mapleview Property with aggregate consideration at least as much as the Consideration Value, then the Sale Process shall be deemed to be terminated and the Stalking Horse Bid shall be the Successful Bid and shall be consummated in accordance with and subject to the terms of the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement.
- 14. If, by the Qualified Bid Deadline, no Qualified Bid (other than the Stalking Horse Bid) has been received by the Receiver, then the Stalking Horse Bid shall be deemed the Successful Bid and shall be consummated in accordance with and subject to the terms of the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement.
- 15. Following selection of the Successful Bid, the Receiver, with the assistance of its advisors, shall seek to finalize any remaining necessary definitive agreement(s) with respect to the Successful Bid in accordance with the milestones set out in Section 7. Once the necessary definitive agreement(s) with respect to a Successful Bid have been finalized, as determined by the Receiver, the Receiver shall apply to the Court for an order or orders approving such Successful Bid and/or the mechanics to authorize the Receiver to complete the transactions contemplated thereby, as applicable, and authorizing the Receiver to: (a) enter into any and all necessary agreements and related documentation with respect to such Successful Bid; (b) undertake such other actions as may be necessary to give effect to such Successful Bid; and (c) implement the transaction(s) contemplated by such Successful Bid (each, an "Approval and Vesting Order"). If the Successful Bid is not consummated in accordance with its terms, the Receiver shall be authorized, but not required, to elect that the Back-Up Bid (if any) is the Successful Bid.
- 16. If a Successful Bid is selected and an Approval and Vesting Order authorizing the consummation of the transaction contemplated thereunder is granted by the Court, any Deposit paid in connection with such Successful Bid will be non-refundable and shall, upon closing of the transaction contemplated by such Successful Bid, be applied to the cash consideration to be paid in connection with such Successful Bid or be dealt with as otherwise set out in the definitive agreement(s) entered into in connection with such Successful Bid. Any Deposit delivered with a bid, other than the Stalking Horse Bid, that is not selected as a Successful Bid will be returned, without interest thereon, to the applicable bidder as soon as reasonably practicable (but not later than ten (10) business days) after the date upon which the Successful Bid is approved pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order or such earlier date as may be determined by the Receiver; provided, however, that the Deposit in respect of the Back-Up Bid shall not be returned to the applicable bidder until the closing of the Successful Bid.
- 17. The Receiver shall be permitted, in its discretion, to provide general updates and information in respect of this Sale Process to any creditor (each a "**Creditor**") on a confidential basis, upon: (a) the irrevocable confirmation in writing from such Creditor that it will not submit any bid in this Sale Process; and (b) such Creditor executing a

confidentiality agreement with the Receiver, in form and substance satisfactory to the Receiver.

18. Any amendments to this Sale Process may only be made by the Receiver, or by further order of the Court, provided that the Receiver shall not extend the Qualified Bid Deadline or amend the requirements specified in 8(a), (b), (c), (d), (f), (i), (j), (k) or (m) without the prior written consent of KingSett and the Stalking Horse Purchaser, each acting reasonably.

#### **SCHEDULE "A"**

#### MAPLEVIEW REAL PROPERTY

#### 59497-0001 (LT)

SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM PLAN NO. 497 AND ITS APPURTENANT INTEREST; SUBJECT TO AND TOGETHER WITH EASEMENTS AS SET OUT IN SCHEDULE A AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5319 (LT)

PART BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193, PART 19, PLAN 51R43822; SUBJECT TOAN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954516; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN FAVOUR OF PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5140 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 118, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5139 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 117, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5138 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 116, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5137 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 115, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5136 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 114, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5135 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 113, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5134 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 112, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5133 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 111, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5116 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 94, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521;

# 58091-5115 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 93, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5114 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 92, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5113 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 91, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5112 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 90, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5111 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 89, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5110 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 88, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5109 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 87, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954

#### 58091-5098 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 76, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5083 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 61, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5072 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 50, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5071 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 49, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5070 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 48, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5069 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 47, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5068 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 46, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5067 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 45, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5066 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 44, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5065 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 43, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5048 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 26, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5047 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 25, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5046 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 24, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5045 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 23, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5044 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 22, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

# 58091-5043 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 21, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5042 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 20, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5041 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 19, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-4598 (LT)

PART BLOCK 4 PLAN 51M1193 PART 23 51R43276; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 23 51R43276 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3902 (LT)

BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PT BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193, PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCKS 6, 8, 16 AND 17 ON PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957472; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 0F BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3901 (LT)

BLOCK 22, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3900 (LT)

BLOCK 21, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 6, 7, 8 AND 9, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750701; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3899 (LT)

BLOCK 20, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3898 (LT)

BLOCK 19, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3897 (LT)

BLOCK 18, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 10, 11, 12, 13 AND 14, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750702; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3896 (LT)

BLOCK 17, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-

43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3895 (LT)

BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3894 (LT)

# BLOCK 15, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3893 (LT)

BLOCK 14, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3891 (LT)

BLOCK 12, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3890 (LT)

BLOCK 11, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3889 (LT)

BLOCK 10, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3888 (LT)

BLOCK 9, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3886 (LT)

# BLOCK 7, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 2 51R42804 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-4802 (LT)

PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43825; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 PLAN 51R43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954516; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 6, 8, 16, 17 AND 23 ON PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M1193, PART 121 ON PLAN 51R43634 AS IN SC1957473; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957474; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8, DESIGNATED AS PARTS 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 AND 9, ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957475; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 AS IN SC1957476; CITY OF BARRIE

## **SCHEDULE "B": E-MAIL ADDRESSES FOR DELIVERY OF BIDS**

To the Receiver:

ngoldstein@ksvadvisory.com; mtallat@ksvadvisory.com

With a copy to the counsel for the Receiver:

mwasserman@osler.com; drosenblat@osler.com; bmcradu@osler.com

# **SCHEDULE "A": AUCTION PROCEDURES**

**1.** <u>Auction</u>. If the Receiver receives at least one Qualified Bid (other than the Stalking Horse Bid), the Receiver will conduct and administer the Auction in accordance with the terms of the Sale Process. Instructions to participate in the Auction, which will take place via video conferencing, will be provided to Qualified Parties (as defined below) not less than 24 hours prior to the Auction.

2. <u>Participation.</u> Only parties that provided a Qualified Bid by the Qualified Bid Deadline, including the Stalking Horse Bid (collectively, the "Qualified Parties" and each a "Qualified Party"), shall be eligible to participate in the Auction. No later than • Eastern Time on the day prior to the Auction, each Qualified Party (other than the Stalking Horse Purchaser) must inform the Receiver whether it intends to participate in the Auction. The Receiver will promptly thereafter inform in writing each Qualified Party who has expressed its intent to participate in the Auction of the identity of all other Qualified Parties that have indicated their intent to participate in the Auction. If no Qualified Party provides such expression of intent, the Stalking Horse Bid shall be the Successful Bid.

- 3. <u>Auction Procedures.</u> The Auction shall be governed by the following procedures:
  - a. <u>Attendance.</u> Only the Receiver, the Qualified Parties, and each of their respective advisors will be entitled to attend the Auction, and only the Qualified Parties will be entitled to make any subsequent Overbids (as defined below) at the Auction;
  - b. <u>Minimum Overbid.</u> The Auction shall begin with the Qualified Bid that represents the highest or otherwise best Qualified Bid as determined by the Receiver (the "Initial Bid"), and any bid made at the Auction by a Qualified Party subsequent to the Receiver's announcement of the Initial Bid (each, an "Overbid"), must proceed in minimum additional cash increments of \$●;
  - c. <u>**Bidding Disclosure.</u>** The Auction shall be conducted such that all bids will be made and received in one group video-conference, on an open basis, and all Qualified Parties will be entitled to be present for all bidding with the understanding that the true identity of each Qualified Party will be fully disclosed to all other Qualified Parties and that all material terms of each subsequent bid will be fully disclosed to all other Qualified Parties throughout the entire Auction; provided, however, that the Receiver, in its discretion, may establish separate video conference rooms to permit interim discussions between the Receiver and individual Qualified Parties with the understanding that all formal bids will be delivered in one group video conference, on an open basis;</u>
  - d. <u>**Bidding Conclusion.</u>** The Auction shall continue in one or more rounds and will conclude after each participating Qualified Party has had the opportunity to submit one or more additional bids with full knowledge and written confirmation of the then-existing highest bid(s); and</u>

- e. <u>No Post-Auction Bids</u>. No bids will be considered for any purpose after the Auction has concluded.
- f. <u>Auction Cancellation/Postponement.</u> The Receiver reserves the right to cancel or postpone the Auction.
- g. <u>Additional Rules.</u> Except as otherwise set forth herein, the Receiver may establish additional rules for conducting the Auction, provided that such rules are: (a) disclosed to each participating Qualified Party; (b) designed, in the Receiver's business judgment, to result in the highest and otherwise best offer; and (c) not contrary to any material term set out herein.

4. <u>Selection</u>. Before the conclusion of the Auction, the Receiver, will: (a) review each Qualified Bid, considering the factors set out in Section 8 of the Sale Process and, among other things, (i) the amount of consideration being offered and, if applicable, the proposed form, composition and allocation of same, (ii) the value of any assumption of liabilities or waiver of liabilities not otherwise accounted for in prong (i) above; (iii) the likelihood of the Qualified Party's ability to close a transaction by the Outside Date and the timing thereof (including factors such as the transaction structure and execution risk, including conditions to, timing of, and certainty of closing; termination provisions; availability of financing and financial wherewithal to meet all commitments; and required governmental or other approvals), (iv) the likelihood of the Court's approval of the Qualified Bid, and (v) any other factors the Receiver may, consistent with its fiduciary duties, reasonably deem relevant; and (b) identify the highest or otherwise best bid received at the Auction (the "Successful Bid" and the Qualified Party making such bid, the "Successful Party").

5. <u>Acknowledgement.</u> The Successful Party shall complete and execute all agreements, contracts, instruments or other documents evidencing and containing the terms and conditions upon which the Successful Bid was made within one business day of the Successful Bid being selected as such, unless extended by the Receiver, subject to the milestones set forth in Section 7 of the Sale Process.

# SCHEDULE F SALE PROCESS ORDER

Court File No. CV-24-00716511-00CL

### ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

THE HONOURABLE	)	●, THE ●
JUSTICE	) )	DAY OF ●, 2024

BETWEEN

#### KINGSETT MORTGAGE CORPORATION

Applicant

- and –

#### MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. and 2552741 ONTARIO INC.

Respondents

#### IN THE MATTER OF AN APPLICATION UNDER SUBSECTION 243(1) OF THE BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 101 OF THE COURTS OF JUSTICE ACT, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.43, AS AMENDED

### ORDER (SALE PROCESS APPROVAL)

THIS MOTION, made by KSV Restructuring Inc. in its capacity as the Court-appointed receiver and manager (in such capacity, the "**Receiver**") of the real property legally described in <u>Schedule "A"</u> hereto (the "Lands") and all present and future assets, undertakings and personal property, with the exception of certain deposit monies, of Mapleview Developments Ltd. ("Mapleview"), Pace Mapleview Ltd. ("Pace") and 2552741 Ontario Inc. ("255 Ontario" and together with Mapleview and Pace, the "Debtors" and each a "Debtor"), located at, related to,

2

used in connection with or arising from or out of the Lands or which is necessary to the use and operation of the Lands, including all proceeds thereto (collectively, the "**Mapleview Property**"), for an order, *inter alia*, approving a sale process in respect of the Mapleview Property, in the form attached hereto as <u>Schedule "B"</u> (the "**Mapleview Sale Process**") was heard this day by judicial videoconference via Zoom in Toronto, Ontario.

**ON READING** the First Report of the Receiver dated  $\bullet$ , 2024 and the Appendices thereto (the "**First Report**") and on hearing the submissions of counsel for the Receiver, the Applicant, the Stalking Horse Purchaser (as defined below) and the other parties listed on the counsel slip, no one else appearing for any other party although duly served as appears from the affidavit of service of  $\bullet$  sworn  $\bullet$ , 2024,

#### SERVICE AND DEFINITIONS

1. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the time for service of the Notice of Motion and the Motion Record is hereby abridged and validated so that this Motion is properly returnable today and hereby dispenses with further service thereof.

2. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that capitalized terms used in this Order and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the First Report.

#### SALE PROCESS

3. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Mapleview Sale Process is hereby approved and the Receiver is hereby authorized and directed to implement the Mapleview Sale Process pursuant to the terms thereof and is hereby authorized and directed to perform its obligations thereunder and to do all things reasonably necessary to perform its obligations thereunder, subject to prior approval of the Court being obtained before completion of any transaction under the Mapleview Sale Process.

4. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Receiver and its affiliates, partners, directors, officers, employees, legal advisors, representatives, agents and controlling persons shall have no liability with respect to any and all losses, claims, damages or liabilities of any nature or kind to any person in connection with or as a result of the Mapleview Sale Process, except to the extent of losses, claims, damages or liabilities that arise or result from the gross negligence or wilful misconduct

3

of the Receiver in performing its obligations under the Mapleview Sale Process, as determined by this Court in a final order that is not subject to appeal or other review.

5. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, in conducting the Mapleview Sale Process, the Receiver shall have all of the benefits and protections granted to it under the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, as amended, the Receivership Order and any other Order of this Court in the within proceeding.

#### STALKING HORSE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

6. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Receiver is hereby authorized and empowered, *nunc pro tunc*, to enter into the asset purchase agreement dated  $\bullet$ , 2024 (the "**Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement**") between the Receiver and Dunsire Homes Inc. (in such capacity, the "**Stalking Horse Purchaser**") in the form attached as Appendix " $\bullet$ " to the First Report with such minor amendments as may be acceptable to each of the parties thereto; provided that nothing herein approves the sale and the vesting of any Mapleview Property to the Stalking Horse Purchaser purchaser purchase Agreement and that the approval of any sale and vesting of any such Mapleview Property shall be considered by this Court on a subsequent motion made to this Court if the transaction set out in the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement is the Successful Bid pursuant to the Mapleview Sale Process.

#### **BREAK FEE**

7. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Break Fee (as set out in the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement) is hereby approved and the Receiver is hereby authorized and directed to pay the Break Fee to the Stalking Horse Purchaser in the manner and circumstances described in the Stalking Horse Purchase Agreement.

#### PIPEDA

8. **THIS COURT ORDERS that**, pursuant to clause 7(3)(c) of the *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act*, S.C. 2000, c. 5 and any similar legislation in any other applicable jurisdictions, the Receiver and its advisors are hereby authorized and permitted to disclose and transfer to prospective Mapleview Sale Process participants that are party to a nondisclosure agreement with the Receiver (each, a "**Sale Process Participant**") and their respective 4

advisors personal information of identifiable individuals, but only to the extent required to negotiate or attempt to complete a transaction pursuant to the Mapleview Sale Process (a "**Transaction**"). Each Sale Process Participant to whom such personal information is disclosed shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and limit the use of such information to its evaluation for the purpose of effecting a Transaction, and, if it does not complete a Transaction, shall return all such information to the Receiver, or, in the alternative, destroy all such information and provide confirmation of its destruction if requested by the Receiver. The bidder with a Successful Bid shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and, upon closing of the Transaction(s) contemplated in the Successful Bid(s), shall be entitled to use the personal information provided to it that is related to the Debtors' business and/or property acquired pursuant to the Mapleview Sale Process in a manner that is in all material respects identical to the prior use of such information by Debtors, and shall return all other personal information to the Receiver, or ensure that all other personal information is destroyed and provide confirmation of its destruction if requested by the Receiver.

#### GENERAL

9. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that this Order shall have full force and effect in all provinces and territories in Canada.

10. **THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS** the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal and regulatory or administrative bodies, having jurisdiction in Canada or in any other foreign jurisdiction, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Receiver and its respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals and regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Receiver, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.

11. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that this Order and all of its provisions are effective as of 12:01 a.m. (Eastern Time) on the date of this Order without the need for entry or filing.

#### **SCHEDULE "A"**

#### MAPLEVIEW REAL PROPERTY

#### 59497-0001 (LT)

# SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM PLAN NO. 497 AND ITS APPURTENANT INTEREST; SUBJECT TO AND TOGETHER WITH EASEMENTS AS SET OUT IN SCHEDULE A AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5319 (LT)

PART BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193, PART 19, PLAN 51R43822; SUBJECT TOAN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954516; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1969381; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN FAVOUR OF PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 1-18, PLAN 51R43822 AS IN SC2023926; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5140 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 118, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5139 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 117, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5138 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 116, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5137 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 115, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5136 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 114, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5135 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 113, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5134 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 112, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5133 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 111, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5116 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 94, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521;

#### 58091-5115 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 93, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5114 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 92, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5113 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 91, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5112 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 90, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5111 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 89, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5110 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 88, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5109 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 87, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954

#### 58091-5098 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 76, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5083 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 61, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5072 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 50, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5071 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 49, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5070 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 48, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5069 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 47, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5068 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 46, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5067 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 45, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5066 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 44, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5065 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 43, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5048 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 26, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5047 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 25, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON

# PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5046 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 24, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5045 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 23, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5044 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 22, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5043 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 21, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5042 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 20, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-5041 (LT)

PART OF BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M-1193, DESIGNATED AS PART 19, PLAN 51R-43634 TOGETHER WITH AN UNDIVIDED COMMON INTEREST IN SIMCOE COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 497; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PLAN 51M1193 PART 1 51R43822 AS IN SC1954518; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1974651; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-4598 (LT)

PART BLOCK 4 PLAN 51M1193 PART 23 51R43276; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 23 51R43276 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3902 (LT)

BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PT BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193, PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCKS 6, 8, 16 AND 17 ON PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957472; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3901 (LT)

BLOCK 22, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3900 (LT)

BLOCK 21, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 6, 7, 8 AND 9, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750701; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3899 (LT)

BLOCK 20, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3898 (LT)

BLOCK 19, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3897 (LT)

BLOCK 18, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 10, 11, 12, 13 AND 14, PLAN 51R42805 AS IN SC1750702; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3896 (LT)

BLOCK 17, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1762581; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN

SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3895 (LT)

BLOCK 16, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC1908016; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1914093; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43821 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 23, PLAN 51M-1193 AS IN SC1954517; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 8 PART 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, AND 8 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1954520; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 23 PART 2, 3 AND 4 ON PLAN 51R-43820 AS IN SC1954521; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 AS IN SC1954522; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 IN FAVOUR OF PART 1, PLAN 51R43825 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART OF BLOCK 6 PLAN 51M1193 DESIGNATED AS PART 121 ON PLAN 51R-43634 AS IN SC1949088; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3894 (LT)

BLOCK 15, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3893 (LT)

BLOCK 14, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3891 (LT)

BLOCK 12, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT AS IN SC212816; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3890 (LT)

BLOCK 11, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3889 (LT)

BLOCK 10, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3888 (LT)

BLOCK 9, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-3886 (LT)

BLOCK 7, PLAN 51M1193; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS AS IN SC1712097; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PART 2 51R42804 AS IN SC1914093; CITY OF BARRIE

#### 58091-4802 (LT)

PART SOUTH HALF LOT 16, CONCESSION 12 INNISFIL, PART 1, PLAN 51R-43825; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 PLAN 51R43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 8, PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954516; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2, 3, 4, AND 5 ON PLAN 51R-43845 IN FAVOUR OF BLOCK 6, 8, 16, 17 AND 23 ON PLAN 51M1193 AS IN SC1954522; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER BLOCK 6, PLAN 51M1193, PART 121 ON PLAN 51R43634 AS IN SC1957473; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 1 ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957474; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PART 0F BLOCK 8, DESIGNATED AS PARTS 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 AND 9, ON PLAN 51R-43822 AS IN SC1957475; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-4, PLAN 51R43820 AS IN SC1957472; TOGETHER WITH AN EASEMENT OVER PARTS 2-8, PLAN 51R43821 AS IN SC1957476; CITY OF BARRIE

### SCHEDULE "B" MAPLEVIEW SALE PROCESS

DocuSign Envelope ID: 2982F1A4-E3CF-4F60-AC33-ADA46249E858

#### KINGSETT MORTGAGE CORPORATION

Court File No: CV-24-00716511- 00CL

Applicant

- and -

#### MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. and 2552741 ONTARIO INC.

Respondents

### IN THE MATTER OF AN APPLICATION UNDER SUBSECTION 243(1) OF THE BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT, R.S.C 1985, C. B-3, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 101 OF THE COURTS OF JUSTICE ACT, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.43, AS AMENDED

Ontario SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

Proceeding commenced at Toronto

#### ORDER

(Sale Process Approval)

#### **OSLER, HOSKIN & HARCOURT LLP**

1 First Canadian Place, P.O. Box 50 Toronto, ON M5X 1B8 Fax: 416.862.6666

Marc Wasserman (LSO# 44066M) Tel: 416.862.4908 Email: mwasserman@osler.com

Dave Rosenblat (LSO# 64586K) Tel: 416.862.5673 Email: drosenblat@osler.com

Blair McRadu (LSO# 85586M) Tel: 416.862.4204 Email: bmcradu@osler.com

Lawyers for the Receiver

LEGAL\_1:86249002

# Appendix "E"

#### Comparative Summary of Break Fees January 2021 to May 2024

Obd      Database      Database <thdatabase< th="">      Database      D</thdatabase<>												
Unit if yearsOracle<										Total		BF as a % o
								Fee	Reimbursement	Break Fee ("BF")	Estimated Transaction Value ("TV")	
Image description of the second of the se	Humble & Fume Inc.		CCAA	Deloitte	23-Jan-24	Ontario	Cannabis			-	3,700,000	)
Name      Name <t< td=""><td>Heritage Cannabis Holdings Corp.</td><td></td><td>CCAA</td><td>KPMG</td><td>10-Apr-24</td><td>Ontario</td><td>Cannabis</td><td>400,000</td><td></td><td>400,000</td><td>approximately \$7.7 million to \$11.1 million</td><td>5.2</td></t<>	Heritage Cannabis Holdings Corp.		CCAA	KPMG	10-Apr-24	Ontario	Cannabis	400,000		400,000	approximately \$7.7 million to \$11.1 million	5.2
Ander Source      Control      Control      Control      Source      <												
Cander Dames Printer      Dial Del Del Del VIII DE DEL DEL DEL DEL DEL DEL DEL DEL DEL												
SIGNEDICA      Example      Name      Example      Name	Canadian Overseas Petroleum Limited		CCAA	KSV	08-Apr-24	Alberta	Oil & Gas	US\$350,000	reasonable expenses		•	
Display      Other      Chi      Other      Chi      Other      Chi      Other      Display		2557904 Ontario Inc.	L									
Material Mate					13-Nov-24	Ontario						
Image Private interm      March Pr												
Name      Name <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>												
Control      Control <t< td=""><td>Midnight Integrated Financial Inc.</td><td></td><td>CCAA</td><td>EY</td><td>04-Mar-24</td><td>Alberta</td><td>Financial Services</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>11,000,000</td><td>)</td></t<>	Midnight Integrated Financial Inc.		CCAA	EY	04-Mar-24	Alberta	Financial Services	•	•	•	11,000,000	)
General Example MediaMarge CircleNon-ord <td></td>												
Normal result of the maximum result of the ma			L					500.000		500.000		
Inclusion interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple finance interple financeInterple finance interple finan	Garibaldi at Squamish Limited		Receivership	EY	13-Mar-24	British Columbia	Other	500,000	-	500,000	approximately \$80.41 million	6.0
Number Amerika      SOMA      Boltz      Official      Omman      I      I      I      I      I      I      Anticide							07.0.0					
Lightbook      COA      B. Rig-Face      G. G. G. S. Data      Orr      Image								•	•	•	-	
Name      Name <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>3,700,000</td><td>1</td></th<>								•	•	•	3,700,000	1
Nike Argent is      Firling Finder Oper is      CAA      NO      19-06 20      Notes      1-20000      1-20000      1-20000      2-200000      2-20000      2-200000 </td <td>Lighthouse Immersive Inc. and Lighthouse Immersive USA</td> <td></td> <td>CCAA</td> <td>B. Riley Farber</td> <td>05-Oct-23</td> <td>Ontario</td> <td>Other</td> <td>•</td> <td>•</td> <td>•</td> <td>•</td> <td></td>	Lighthouse Immersive Inc. and Lighthouse Immersive USA		CCAA	B. Riley Farber	05-Oct-23	Ontario	Other	•	•	•	•	
March and Lo of J.      With PM (Decade Inc.      CAL      NV      19.48/2 (Theorem Inc.)      Control      Statute of the contro      Statute of the control      Stat								4 000 000	4 000 000	0.000.000	50.000.000	
Schein Franzeilser in Henfrief      Schein Franzeilser      Schein								1,260,000				
Nach-Name Charles in Marcial      Optional In at all      Finance Series      Total all Selencing      Total Selencing      Total all Selencing	Aleatia Health Inc. et al.	RWB (PV) Canada Inc.	CCAA	KSV	10-Aug-23	Ontario	Cannabis	•	500,000	500,000	25,000,000 - 29,000,000	1.72-2
Nach-Name Charles in Marcial      Optional In at all      Finance Series      Total all Selencing      Total Selencing      Total all Selencing												
basisDistant basis								700.000		700.000	175 000 000	
Data      Data      PMC      114.92      Media      Pressorti Sinces      40.00      .      0.000      0.0000								700,000	also covered	700,000		40.0
Construction (1) Line Contraction (2) Mode Statustics, two in Status (2) Sta	DecisionUne	STC Lender LP	NOI	KPMG	22-May-23	New Brunswick	Technology	•	•		US 3,000,000	
Construction (1) Line Contraction (2) Mode Statustics, two in Status (2) Sta	Deteter During Continue Limited	0070000 Ontaria Inc.	NOI	KDMO	44.4	Allerate	Desferational Oraciana	400.000		400.000	40 700 000	
Digital Obstack Expression      Other Stacks Expression      Obstack Expression      Procession      Procession <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>- 20.000</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>									- 20.000			
Answer      Norm      <												
Partines Methods      Openation      Root weeting	Digital Orthodontic Care Inc.	Ortho Studios Express, Inc.		Richter	IU-Aug-23	Untario	Healthcare	85,000	-	80,000	\$3 million credit bid	2.8
Attems Technologies Inc.      NOI      B. Ring-Fater      OV-Large      Manufacturing      27.000      -      27.000      Cent bridge      Manufacturing      State      USB 55.000      -      USB 55.000      USB 55.000      Cent Balance      State      State </td <td>Bathway Health Care (TC)// DHC) and Dathway Health San issa Car</td> <td>Avanlas Draumu Haldings Inc.</td> <td></td> <td>KOV</td> <td>02 044 22</td> <td>Ontorio</td> <td>Lastineere</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>60 500</td> <td>1 350 000</td> <td>5.00</td>	Bathway Health Care (TC)// DHC) and Dathway Health San issa Car	Avanlas Draumu Haldings Inc.		KOV	02 044 22	Ontorio	Lastineere			60 500	1 350 000	5.00
E G A J Holdya Linted      MYGI G AB, LLC      Reverenta      Proc.      07-Jun-20      Briten Central      Proc.      USD 83,000      -      USD 83,000      USD 83,00			NO					21 600				0 5.0
Fire & Rown (n. et al.)      220731 Ontario Inc. (the DP Render)      CAA      Fit      15-Jun-20      Ontario      Generative      650,000      1750,000      7750,000      Credit directes of all digitation sowing under DP Rom and tridge loss)      3.        1194333 Adverts LM.      226737 Adverts LM.      Roedverthyby      FY      05-Jun-23 Adverts      Roed Estate      1250,00      -750,000      -765,000      -765,000      -775,000												3.0
1194038 Aborts L4.      22627 Aborts L6.      Recurrentia      Y      0.5-Jun 23 Aborts      Refe Eatable      125.00      115.00     115.00     115.00	TE CA 3 Holdings Linited	NTDIG ABL LLC	Receiversnip	PWG	07-JUII-23	Billisti Coluitibia	Financial Services	030 630,000		030 030,000	030 21,000,000	3.0
1194038 Aborts L4.      22627 Aborts L6.      Recurrentia      Y      0.5-Jun 23 Aborts      Refe Eatable      125.00      115.00     115.00     115.00	Fire & Flaurer Inc. at al	2707021 Optorio Inc. (the DID lander)	0004	IFTI I	15 Jun 22	Ontorio	Connohio	650.000	100.000	750.000	Credit hid /release of all obligations awing under DID lean and bridge lean)	24
Consensage Brands Inc.      272454 Ontario Inc.      Ontario      PeoC      65-Apr.23      Ontario      Food & Accommodation      11000      -      10000      -      Inflict, plus optimal assumed labilities and other amounts      1        Pearl y Solutors inc. and Field P Hodings Inc.      BHO O      CCAA      KSV      1044er23      Ontario      Technology      -      -      11.1 million      4        Dictiog Constant      Pagement Hodings, Inc.      CCAA      AAM      21-Dec.22 Ontario      Distribution      -      -      -      5168.2 million      5168.2 million      5168.2 million      5168.2 million      5168.2 million      5168.2 million      5000 ourses      -      -      2.8 million credit Not fue satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideration of statured in a satured labilities, for tall consideratin of satured i												
GreenSpace Branks Inc.      278/354 Ontario Inc.      Ontario      PMC      OF 6-Apr/23 Ontario      Accommodation      150,000	1194030 Alberta Ltu.	2202576 Alberta Ltu.	Receiversnip	E1	03-JUII-23	Alberta		125,000		125,000	4,375,000	2.0
Flert Ty Subtrains fine. and Flexif Y holdings Inc.      BHGC Holdings Inc.      OCA      Father      23 Marcs 23 Ontario      Technology      -      Initian      Initian      Initian        DisplayMone (C) display AR MLESB)      BMO      CCA      AM      21-bes 22 Ontario      Datification      Father      Stel 2 million is 5170 million      21-0      Stel 2 million is 5170 million      20        DCL Opponention      Reflowing Logital limited      NOI      EY      14-febra3      Concord      Stel 2 million is 5170 million      2.0        Tristana Inc.      14657913 Canada Inc.      CCA      AM      21-bes 22      Ontario      Canada      2.0      3.0000 and certain deferred onsideration payable pursuant to secured      4.0        Tristana Inc.      LS Gaptal Inc.      CCA      KSV      12-bes 22      Ontario      Canada      2.0000      2.00000      100000 oracitain deferred onsideration payable pursuant to secured      4.0        Westoak Muturis Inc.      Avera Foods Limited      Resilvership      S.00000 oracitain deferred onsideration payable pursuant to secured      4.0        Tristana Inc.      LS Gaptal Inc.      CCAA      KSV      12-bes 22      Ontario      10.0	GroonSpace Brands Inc.	2762454 Ontario Inc.	Ontaria	Buc	05 Apr 23	Ontario		150.000		150.000	-9 million, plue cortain accumed lighilities and other amounts	1.7
Longity One (L. dips AIR MLESig)      BNO      CGAA      KVV      10 Marck 32 (Drains)      Other      3 million      1 million      4 million      U million <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>130,000</td> <td></td> <td>130,000</td> <td></td> <td>1.7</td>								130,000		130,000		1.7
DCL Corporation      Pignets Holdings, Inc.      CCAA      AAM      21-De-22      Ontaria      Destruction      -      -      51862 zmilion 537 to paralism.      0        1157353 Canada Corporation      Refounds Capatal Limited      NOI      EY      14-Feb-23      Ontario      Canabia      20,000      25,000      45,000      000 rors.      28      28      78      28      78      28      78      28      78      78      28      78      78      78      28      78								3 million	1 million	4 million		2.5
ParFoursh Captral Limited      NOI      EV      14-Feb-28      Ottanio      Canabis      20,000      26,000      46,000      400,000      end      e								3 11111011	1 million	4 1111101		0.0
Teama Inc.    1467913 Canada Inc.    CCA    Defote    07-Feb-23    Instrume    2.8 million readility is assured tabilities, for total consideration of a cons								20.000	- 25.000	45.000		0.0
Tehama Inc.      14687913 Canada Inc.      CCAA      Delotife      07-Feb-20      Intrino      Tehonology      -      -      approximately 3 million      consider 3 million <thconsider 3="" million<="" td="" th<=""><td></td><td>i ter iourisir Capitar Limiteu</td><td>NOI</td><td></td><td>14-1 60-23</td><td>Ontario</td><td>Carinabis</td><td>20,000</td><td>20,000</td><td>40,000</td><td></td><td>-</td></thconsider>		i ter iourisir Capitar Limiteu	NOI		14-1 60-23	Ontario	Carinabis	20,000	20,000	40,000		-
Control    Control    Control    Control    Control    Control    Control    State    State<	Tohama Inc	14667013 Canada Inc	CCAA	Deloitte	07 Eab 23	Ontario	Tochnology					
Trichome Financial Corp.      L5 Capital Inc.      CCAA      KSV      12-Dec/22      Ontario      Canabis      -      200,000      200,000      Imide recourse promissory notes      4        Westoak Naturals Inc.      Area Foods Limited      Receivership      BOO      09-Nov-22      Ontario      Distribution      30,000      25,000      55,000      1,000.000 credit bid Jus The costs of the receivership      4        Robus Resources Inc.      Robus Services LLC      Receivership      A&M      08-Dec-22      Alberta      Oil & Gas      182,000      USS 5,100,000      usS 55,100,000      2        The Flow Corporation et al.      1000343100 Ontario Inc.      CCAA      EY      31-Oct-22      Ontario      Cannabis      155,000      USS 5,100,000      2      2      A      4	Tenama inc.	14007313 Gallada Ilic.	COM	Deloitte	074 60423	Ontario	recinology					
Westoak Naturals Inc.      Avera Foods Limited      Receivership      BDO      09-Nov-22      Ontario      Distribution      30,000      25,000      55,000      1,000,000 credit bid plus the costs of the receivership      5.        Robus Equity Acquisition Corporation, as nomine of Blue Fin Group LLP and Robus Services LLC      Receivership      A&M      08-Dec-22      Alberta      Oil & Gas      182,000      USD\$\$3,00,000      USD\$\$3,00,000      2        The Flow Corporation et al.      1000343100 Ontario Inc.      CAA      EY      31-0ct-22      Ontario      Cannabis      185,000      175,000      53,088,888 plus the Closing DIP Loan (as defined below) and Assumed 148,000      44,000        Solvaqua Inc.      Cardinal Advisory Limited      Receivership      MP      01-0ct-22      Ontario      Cannabis      175,000      175,000      175,000      USD \$\$ million, a portion of whick will be comprised of a "credit bid" of amounts owing under the DIP Term Sheet      5        Go-To Developments Holdings Inc.      257/616 Chanic Inc.      Receivership      KSV      08-Aug-22      Ontario      Technology      USD \$200,000      USD \$25,000      owing under the DIP Term Sheet      6        Go-To Developments Holdings Inc.      Carand howisory	Trichama Einancial Corn	L5 Capital Inc	CCAA	KGV	12 Dog 22	Ontario	Cannahie		200.000	200.000		4.0
Robus Resources Inc.      Robus Services ILC      A&M      08-Dec-22      Alberta      Oil & Gas      182,000      182,000      182,000      182,000      205,000 <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>- 20.000</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>								- 20.000				
nomine of Blue Fin Group LIP and Robus Services LLC      Receivership      A&M      08-Dec-22      Aberta      Oil & Gas      182,000      182,000      USDS (10,000      22        The Flow Corporation et al.      1000343100 Ontario Inc.      CCAA      EY      33-0d-22      Ontario      Cannabis      185,000      175,000      185,088,88.88 plus the Closing DIP Lcan (as defined below) and Assumed 145,000      44,000        Cannapise Group Inc. et al.      Cardinal Advisory Limited      CAA      BO      08-Nov-22      Ontario      Cannabis      175,000      175,0	Westoak Naturais Inc.		Receiversnip	BDU	09-1100-22	Unitario	Distribution	30,000	25,000	55,000	1,000,000 credit bid plus the costs of the receivership	5.5
Rabus Resources Inc.      Robus Services LLC      Receivership      A&M      08-Dec-22      Aberta      018 & Gas      182,000												
International construction      Internation      Internaternati	Rehus Deseurses Inc.		Dessivership	A 9 M	00 000 00	Alberto	Oil & Cas	100.000		100.000	LICDED 100 000	
The Flowr Corporation et al.    100034100 Ontario Inc.    CCAA    EV    31-Od-22    Otaria    Camabis    185,00    185,00    Liabilities    Addition    44      Solvague Inc.    2464255 Alberta Ltd.    Reelevership    NNP    01-Od-22    Intertain    Other    175,000    2000    35 million cash, plus Assumed Liabilities, if any    77      Canapise Group Inc. et al.    Canala Advisory Limited    CCAA    EV    Ontario    Canabis    175,000    2000    000    53.5 million, aportion of which will be comprised of a 'credit bid' of amounts    77      Stommunications Inc.    Elektrophoenix GmbH    NOI    Grant Thornton    17-Od-22    Ontario    Technology    USD \$200,000    USD \$200,000    USD \$250,000    ownig under the DIP Term Sheet    5.      Go-To Developments Holdings Inc.    2357616 Ontario Inc.    Reevership    KSV    08-Aug-22    Ontario    Reel Eatele    -    60.000    60.000    9.5 million, a portion of which will be comprised of a 'credit bid' of amounts    3.      List Energy Group    EpiD Ienders and one of their affiliates    CCAA    EY    16-Jun-22    Out & Gas    US\$14.66 million    US\$14.56 million    US\$251.45 mi	Robus Resources Inc.	Robus Services LLC	Receiversnip	Motivi	00-Dec-22	Alberta	Ull & Gas	102,000		102,000		2.0
Solvagua Inc.      2d46425 Abberta Ltd.      Receivership      MMP      01-Qd-22 Abberta      Other      175,000      175,000      -      -      Canony      7.        Canonyce Group Inc. et al.      Cardinal Advisory Limited      CCAA      BOO      08-Nov-22      Intario      Cannabis      175,000      25,000      S35 million cash, plus Assumed Liabilities, if any      5        SS Communications Inc.      Elektrophoenix GmbH      NDI      Grant Thornton      17-Qd-22      Intario      Technology      USD \$200,000      USD \$250,000      own prester      5        Gor To Developments Holdings Inc.      Elektrophoenix GmbH      NDI      Grant Thornton      17-Qd-22      Ontario      Technology      USD \$200,000      USD \$20,000      own prester      5        Gor To Developments Holdings Inc.      Receivership      KSV      08-Aug-22      Ontario      Real Estate      06,000      60,000      60,000      9.5 million or own prester      1        Just Energy Group      The DIP lenders and one of their affilities      CCAA      FTI      04-Aug-22      Outario      018 Gas      US\$14.66 million      US\$14.66 million      US\$252.7 million, pus the ass	The Flow Occupation of al	4000242400 Ontaria Inc.	0014	EV.	24.0-4.00	Onterio	Ormahia	405 000		405 000		1.0
Cannapiece Group Inc. et al.      Cardinal Advisory Limited      CCAA      BDO      08+Nov-22      Otaria      Cannabis      175,000      25,000      25,000      S5 million cash, plac Assumed Liabilities, if any      5.        ISS Communications Inc.      Elektrophoenix GmbH      NOI      Grant Thornton      17-Oct-22      Ontario      Technology      USD \$200,000      USD \$250,000      owing under the DIP Term Sheet      5.        Go-To Developments Holdings Inc.      2357615 Ontario Inc.      Receivership      KSV      08-Aug-22      Ontario      Real Estate      -      60.000      60.000      65.000      USD \$252.000      USD \$252.7 million, care dit bid' of amounts 10.000      10.0000      USD \$250.000      VISD \$252.7 million, care dit bid' of amounts 10.000      10.0000      USD \$252.7 million, not greater      1.        Just Energy Group      The DIP Inders and one of their affiliate      CAA      FTI      04-Aug-22      Outario      018 Gas      USD \$200,000      Unclear - confidential      Unclear - confidential <td></td>												
Line      NOI      Grant Thornton      17-Oct-22      Ontario      Technology      USD \$200,000      USD \$200									05.000			
ISS Communications Inc.      Elektrophoenix GmbH      VI      Grant Thormton      17-Qd-22      Outario      Technology      USD \$200,000      USD \$200,000 </td <td>cannapiece Group Inc. et al.</td> <td>Garuinai Advisory Limited</td> <td>CUAA</td> <td>DUU</td> <td>U8-IN0V-22</td> <td>Uniario</td> <td>Carinabis</td> <td>1/5,000</td> <td>25,000</td> <td>200,000</td> <td></td> <td></td>	cannapiece Group Inc. et al.	Garuinai Advisory Limited	CUAA	DUU	U8-IN0V-22	Uniario	Carinabis	1/5,000	25,000	200,000		
Go-To Developments Holdings Inc.      2357616 Ontario Inc.      Receivership      KSV      08-Aug-22      Ontario      Real Estate      -      60.000 </td <td>ios or an institute la c</td> <td>Elektronia Orahi I</td> <td>NOI</td> <td>Orrest Theoreters</td> <td>47.04.00</td> <td>Ontonia</td> <td>Taskaslasi</td> <td>1100 0000 000</td> <td>1100 0000 000</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	ios or an institute la c	Elektronia Orahi I	NOI	Orrest Theoreters	47.04.00	Ontonia	Taskaslasi	1100 0000 000	1100 0000 000			
Constraint      The DIP lenders and one of their affiliates      CCAA      FTI      04-Aug-22      Ohlar for the constraint      US\$14.66 million      US\$14.66 million      US\$14.66 million      US\$14.66 million      US\$14.66 million      US\$14.96 million in cash, plus up to an additional \$10 million, a credit bid of      3        Just Energy Group      2657408 Ontario Inc.      CCAA      EY      16Jun-22 Quebec      Canabis      -      750.000      VDS\$14.66 million      US\$14.95 million in cash, plus up to an additional \$10 million, a credit bid of      US\$14.96 million      US\$14.96 mil								05D \$200,000				
Just Energy Group      The DIP lenders and one of their affiliates      CCAA      FTI      04-Aug-22      Onlario      Oil & Gas      US\$14.66 million      US\$25.7 million, plus the assumption of certain liabilities      3.        Zenabis Group      265748 Ontario Inc.      CCAA      EY      15-Jun-22      Detec      Canabis      -      750.000      Unclear-confidential	Gu- To Developments Holdings Inc.	2357616 Untario Inc.	Receiversnip	Nov	08-Aug-22	Uniario	rteal Estate		60,000	60,000		1.0
Zenabis Group    2657408 Ontario Inc.    CCAA    EY    16-Jun-22    Quebec    Canabis    Montes    750,000    Totical    Unclear-confidential    Unclear-co	hust Energy Croup	The DID lenders and see of their effect	00044	CTI	04 4	Ontorio	01.8 000	110014.00		110014-00-0010-		
Freshback      Third      Event State      EV      17-Jun-22      Brilish Columbia      Relail      Unclear - confidential      Unclear - confidential <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>US\$14.66 million</td><td>-</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>								US\$14.66 million	-			
Freshlocal Solutions Inc.      Third Eye Capital Corporation      CCAA      EY      17-Jun-22      Bitish Columbia      Retail      confidential      Unclear - confide	Zenabis Group	205/408 Untario Inc.	UCAA	EY	16-Jun-22	Quebec	Cannabis	-	750,000	750,000	Unclear - confidential	Uncle
Cura-Can Health Corp. and its wholly-owned subsidiary The Clinic Avoniea-Drewny Holdings Inc. Receivership KPMG 14-Mar-22 Alberta Cannabis 325,000 Approximately \$6,750,000 of which \$6,500,000 will be credited against the purchaser 4.	Forebland Onlytican lan	Third For Ornital Orneration	0011	EV.	47 1. 00	Detter Osterati	D + t+ il		Unders seefids the	Unders seafid the	Hadaa aafilaafal	
Network Canada Inc. Avoniea-Drewry Holdings Inc. Receivership KPMG 14-Mar-22 Alberta Cannabis 325,000 325,000 indebtedness owing to the purchaser 4.		I nird Eye Capital Corporation	CCAA	EY	17-Jun-22	British Columbia	Retail	confidential	Unclear - confidential	unclear - confidential		2.5
Food &		1		1	1							1
	Network Canada Inc.	Avonlea-Drewry Holdings Inc.	Receivership	KPMG	14-Mar-22	Alberta		325,000		325,000	indebtedness owing to the purchaser	4.8

							A Termination	B Expense	C = A + B Total		BF as a % of
Debtor	Purchaser	Proceeding Type	Trustee	APA date	Jurisdiction	Industry	Fee	Reimbursement	Break Fee ("BF")	Estimated Transaction Value ("TV")	BF as a % of TV
										(i) CA \$11,250.000 in cash; (ii) such amount as it required to pay out and satisfy, in full, the first charge held by Laurentian Bank over certain equipment held by BUSA (currently estimated at approximately CA\$900,000); (iii) the dollar amount equal of costs funded by the Senior Secured Lender to repair the damaged coiled tubing unit of BCAN having serial No. 2712497-0435A-1013 (the "Damaged Unit"), (iv) the dollar amount equal to the value of any coiled tubing used by the Receiver in the rongoing operation of the Debtors' business prior to closing (estimated at approximately \$150,000); and (v) the dollar amount equal to the costs incurred by the Receiver in conducting annual maintenance on the Debtors' equipment, less revenue earned, all during the	
Balanced Energy Oilfield Services Inc. et al.	XDI Energy Solutions Inc.	Receivership	FTI	21-Mar-22	Alberta	Oil & Gas	250.000			period after the date of the SSP Approval Order until closing	Unclear
	OMF Fund II H Ltd. and Investissement										
BlackRock Metals Inc. et al.	Québec	CCAA	Deloitte	22-Dec-21	Quebec	Mining	2.5 million		2.5 million	Credit bid of \$90,759M	2.75%
Pulo Techeologia Inc	13486826 Canada Inc.	NO	Factor	40 1 00	Ontonia	Taskaslanı	75 000			Purchase price comprised of a credit bid of \$1,000,000 in debt owing under the DIP Facility plus cash in a to-be-determined amount for priority payables and	Usslave
Behr Technologies Inc. Harte Gold Corp.	1000025833 Ontario Inc.	NOI CCAA	Farber FTI	19-Jan-22 15-Dec-21		Technology Mining	75,000		/5,000	any assumed contract cure payments plus the assumption of certain liabilities	Unclear 0.0%
	100002000 Ontano Inc.	00/01		10-000-21	Ontario	Food &	-	-		(A) \$2,200,000, plus (B) an amount equal to Cure Costs, plus (C) the	0.070
McEwan Enterprises Inc.	2864785 Ontario Corp.	CCAA	A&M		Ontario	Accommodation	390.000		390.000	assumption of the Assumed Obligations by the Purchaser	Unclear
						Food &					
Junction Craft Brewing Inc.	1000003509 Ontario Limited	NOI	Richter	05-Nov-21	Ontario	Accommodation	50,000	25,000	75,000	400,000 cash plus the assumption of certain liabilities	Unclear
Nimbus Water Systems Inc.	2752837 Ontario Inc. 2841551 Ontario Limited	Receivership Receivership	BDO RSM	06-Sep-21 13-Jul-05		Professional Services Healthcare	250,000	50,000	300,000	13,000,000	2.3%
O2 Industries Inc.	264 ISST Ontario Limited	Receiversnip	RSM	13-Jul-03	Ontario	Healthcare			-	· ·	0.0%
							Combined break fee and expense reimbursement amount of	Combined break fee and expense reimbursement amount			
Turuss (Canada) Industry Co. Ltd.	Westmount Park Investments Inc.	Receivership	MNP	13-Apr-21	Ontario	Manufacturing	\$175,000	of \$175,000	175,000	6,500,000	2.7%
Salt Bush Energy Ltd.	Ironbark Energy Ltd.	NOI	Deloitte	02-Feb-21	Alberta	Oil & Gas	50,000	25,000	75,000	Unclear	Unclear
Allied Track Services Inc.	2806401 Ontario Inc.	NOI	KSV	21-Jan-21		Professional Services		-		104,800,000	0.0%
Family Fitness Inc.	BTA Real Estate Group Inc.	Receivership	A&M	15-Jan-21	Saskatchewan	Other	40,000		40,000	800,000 plus the assumption of assumed liabilities	5.0%

Applicant

- and -

#### MAPLEVIEW DEVELOPMENTS LTD., PACE MAPLEVIEW LTD. and 2552741 ONTARIO INC.

Respondents

## IN THE MATTER OF AN APPLICATION UNDER SUBSECTION 243(1) OF THE *BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT*, R.S.C 1985, C. B-3, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 101 OF THE *COURTS OF JUSTICE ACT*, R.S.O. 1990, c. C.43, AS AMENDED

Ontario SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

Proceeding commenced at Toronto

#### FIRST REPORT OF THE RECEIVER, KSV RESTRUCTURING INC.

#### **OSLER, HOSKIN & HARCOURT LLP**

1 First Canadian Place, P.O. Box 50 Toronto, ON M5X 1B8 Fax: 416.862.6666

Marc Wasserman (LSO# 44066M) Tel: 416.862.4908 Email: <u>mwasserman@osler.com</u>

Dave Rosenblat (LSO# 64586K) Tel: 416.862.5673 Email: drosenblat@osler.com

Blair McRadu (LSO# 85586M) Tel: 416.862.4204 Email: <u>bmcradu@osler.com</u>

Lawyers for the Receiver